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ABSTRACT 

The purpose of this study was to investigate the status 

of planning in small academic libraries. Although planning 

has been a frequent topic in library literature, little is 

known about what planning is actually occurring in small 

academic libraries. This study determined how many small 

academic libraries plan, the types of planning used in small 

academic libraries, and the perceived effectiveness of the 

planning in small academic libraries that do plan. 

Small academic libraries were defined as libraries at 

institutions of higher education with 4,000 or fewer student 

enrollment. The researcher mailed the questionnaire, "A 

Characterization of Planning in Small Academic Libraries," 

to the directors of approximately 600 small academic 

libraries. 

Two hundred sixty-eight directors of small academic 

returned the survey. The responses showed that 38 libraries 

did not plan; 59 libraries used operational planning; 133 

libraries used tactical planning; and 38 libraries used 

strategic planning. Using the chi-square test, the study 

determined that there was not a significant relationship 

between type of small academic library and level of planning 

(none, operational, tactical, or strategic). Analysis of 

Variance (ANOVA) determined that there was a significant 

relationship among librarians' perceptions of the influence 

of the institution's planning on library planning, but there 



was not a significant difference among librarians' 

perceptions of the influence of the institution's 

accrediting agency on library planning. 

Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) also showed that there was 

a significant difference among librarians' perceptions of 

the result of types of planning on changing the goals of the 

library. There was not a significant difference among 

librarians' perceptions of the result of types of planning 

on better use of resources, on increasing funding, on 

improving the image of the library, on changing policies or 

procedures of the library, and on improving services to 

faculty and staff. 

Although the study found statistical significance on 

only two of the variables, the directors did agree that 

planning had a positive influence on resources, funding, 

image, policies, and services. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION TO THE PROBLEM 

Purpose Statement 

Small academic libraries comprise approximately 20% of 

the some 3,600 academic libraries in institutions of higher 

education in the United States. The purpose of this 

dissertation is to investigate the status of planning in 

small academic libraries. Although planning in libraries 

has been a popular topic in library literature the last 20 

years, little is known about what is actually occurring in 

library planning, especially in small academic libraries. 

This study will determine how many small academic libraries 

plan, the types of planning used in small academic 

libraries, and the perceived effectiveness of the planning 

in small academic libraries that do plan. 

Problem Statement 

Experts in planning have recommended planning as a 

method for organizations to respond to changes in the 

environment (Etizioni, 1967; Drucker, 1980; Steiner, 1979; 

Keller, 1983, 1993). Keller (1983) argued persuasively that 

universities must plan their courses or risk their futures 

to external forces and uncertain times. Although many 

college presidents and university administrators 

acknowledged the value of planning, Keller (1983) found that 



most institutions of higher education had not generally 

engaged in formal planning processes beyond yearly budgets 

and building programs. Several factors, such as distrust by 

faculty that planning might inhibit their work, have made 

the implementation of strategic planning more difficult to 

implement in the university setting (Hensley, 1993; Keller, 

1993). As university presidents began to recognize the 

value of planning, Keller (1993) estimated that 25% of 

institutions of higher education had adopted strategic 

planning by the early 1990s. The need for strategic 

planning will certainly increase with changes in student 

demographics, demands for accountability, decline in 

financial stability, and innovations in technology (Hensley, 

1993; Keller, 1993). 

At least three of the factors cited by Hensley (1993) 

and Keller (1993) have impacted academic libraries. 

National accrediting agencies for higher education, such as 

the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools, require 

systematic planning and evaluation for every administrative 

department and academic division of the institution. The 

criteria also dictate the development of mission statements, 

goals, and measures of effectiveness (Criteria for 

Accreditation, 1994). 

Economic pressures have negatively affected library 

budgets. Journal prices have increased at an annual rate of 

11.3% and book prices have increased 7.2% annually since 



1963 compared to a 6.1% increase in the Gross National 

Product. At the same time that the purchasing power of 

libraries has been decreasing, the percentage of the library 

budget as compared to the total xiniversity budget has also 

been decreasing. In its 1995 standards, the Association of 

College and Research Libraries recommended that libraries 

which support bachelor's and master's programs should 

receive 6% of the educational and general budget of the 

university (Standards for College Libraries, 1995). Even 

though the 6% figure has not often been achieved, there is 

cause for concern (Goudy, 1993). From 1979 to 1994, the 

average percentage of expenditure of the educational and 

general budgets of universities for libraries decreased from 

3.9%to 3.1% (Ekman & Quandt, 1995). In view of this 

decline, academic libraries may be able to use planning as a 

way of establishing the importance of the library in the 

academic community to meet the information needs of students 

and faculty. 

Technological innovations have also transformed the way 

libraries operate and fulfill their mission. With the 

introduction of the computer in libraries in the 1970s, many 

routine processes, such as cataloging, became automated. 

On-line terminals replaced the familiar card catalog. In 

addition to numerous book and periodical indexes, full-text 

journal articles became available through the on-line 

terminals and the Internet. Indeed, many expect the virtual 



or electronic library to replace the traditional paper 

library. Beiser (1992) defined the virtual library as the 

"library without walls, but with instantaneous electronic 

connections to libraries, individuals, institutions, and 

commercial firms worldwide. It is access to ... databases, 

electronic texts, multimedia objects, and potentially 

millions of interacting human minds" (p-26). Others, 

though, warn that the electronic library will continue to 

evolve in an incremental manner as paper and electronic 

resources coexist for the next several decades (Watkins, 

1992; Metz, 1995). 

Technology has created other issues, such as the 

problem of copyright protection for information available 

through electronic means. Licensing agreements have 

protected the copyrights of publishers for CD-ROM databases, 

but new mechanisms must be developed for information 

available through the INTERNET and other electronic sources 

(Metz, 1995). The delicate balance between those who 

produce knowledge and those who want to use it is threatened 

by the new electronic environment. Under current copyright 

law, a person can buy a book and then sell it without 

infringing on the rights of the copyright owner. Supporters 

of copyright reform have advocated payment to copyright 

holders for displaying, storing, or printing electronic 

information. Although academic libraries commonly purchase 

electronic databases in today's market, they also have 



access to many other sources through INTERNET. If academic 

libraries were required to pay for even viewing some 

information as some have proposed, it would hold major 

implications for the budgets of libraries. The role of 

academic research also becomes a problematic issue for the 

academic community. Academic research is supported through 

public and private funding of the university system. 

Scholars need to retain fair access to information and other 

research in order to further knowledge. Changes in 

copyright practice might jeopardize this relationship 

(Hughes, 1993). 

Thus, libraries must prepare for the twenty-first 

century in an ever-changing environment in which even the 

experts do not agree. Planning offers libraries the 

opportunity to think strategically and to choose the best 

options for each library's situation. 

During the same time period that Keller (1993) observed 

an increase in planning in universities, major library 

organizations began to endorse the concept of planning to 

address the massive changes taking place in libraries. The 

Association of Research Libraries (ARL) asserted that 

strategic planning was necessary for academic and research 

libraries to design their futures and to establish their 

roles in the academic and scholarly setting. ARL cited 

requirements from parent institutions as another motivation 

to plan (Gardner, 1989). 



The Association of College and Research Libraries 

(ACRL) instituted strategic planning in 1984 and reaffirmed 

its commitment to strategic planning with a new strategic 

plan in 1994 (ACRL Strategic Plan, 1995). The Board of 

Directors of ACRL used the strategic plan to justify the 

existence of the organization and to position ACRL as an 

active participant rather than a reactor to changing events 

in its environment. Although the focus of ACRL remains on 

meeting the needs of users of academic and research 

libraries, the organization began to recognize the 

importance of "partnerships with higher education and 

information technology organizations, national forums, and 

through the legislative process" (ACRL strategic Plan. 1995 

p. 503). 

OCLC Online Computer Library Center developed its 

strategic plan for the twenty-first century (Journey to the 

21st Century. 1991). Beginning with 54 libraries in Ohio in 

1971, OCLC pioneered the computer revolution in libraries 

and had increased its membership to over 23,000 libraries 

by 1997 (OCLC Statistics. 1997). OCLC has provided numerous 

services to its member libraries, such as cataloging, 

reference services, and resource sharing. K. Wayne Smith, 

president of OCLC, affirmed the corporation's commitment to 

strategic planning as he stated, "strategic planning is 

making the right things happen" (Journey to the 21̂ *̂  

Century, 1991). In its 1991 strategic plan, OCLC's vision 



for 1995-2000 included plans to provide, not only 

bibliographic resources, but also full-text databases. OCLC 

recently realized this vision with the development of 

FirstSearch which offers full-text articles from hundreds of 

popular and academic journals. 

AMIGOS Bibliographic Council, Inc., a regional network 

which contracts OCLC services to libraries mainly in Texas, 

Oklahoma, Arkansas, New Mexico, and Arizona, presented its 

strategic plan at the 1995 annual membership meeting (Plan 

2000, 1995). In its vision statement for 2000, AMIGOS 

pledged to "provide innovative information services, promote 

regional cooperation and resource-sharing, and support 

libraries as leaders in education and information services" 

(Flan 2QQQ, p.l). 

The Library Administration and Management Association 

(LAMA), a division of the American Library Association, 

proposed a strategic plan for the years 1995-1999 (LAMA 

Strategic Plan for 1995-1999, 1995). The organization 

viewed the plan, not as a static document, but as one to 

reassess and revise as needed. LAMA's vision further 

centered on the provision of quality professional 

development for librarians in leadership, management, and 

administration. 



Thesis Statement 

The thesis of this dissertation is that the status of 

planning in small academic libraries is undetermined. With 

the exception of The Association of College and Research 

Libraries College Libraries section, small academic 

libraries have had few sources of information for the 

concerns of small academic libraries. The Association of 

College and Research Libraries section conducted a study of 

planning in small and medium-sized academic libraries 

(Watstein, 1994). The study included libraries classified 

as either Comprehensive University and College I or Liberal 

Arts I in the 1976 Carnegie Council on Policy Studies in 

Higher Education. Although the study provided some data on 

planning, the results were less useful because of the 

presentation of the data. For instance, the study did not 

differentiate between libraries that were already planning 

and those that were only in the process of developing plans, 

Thus, the need to explore planning in small academic 

libraries remains. This study will examine the status of 

planning in the 762 libraries of institutions classified as 

Baccalaureate (Liberal Arts) Colleges I, Baccalaureate 

Colleges II and Master's (Comprehensive) Colleges and 

Universities II of the Carnegie Foundation for the 

Advancement of Teaching (1994). 
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Research Questions and Hypotheses 

This study will examine the following research 

questions and their concomitant hypotheses: 

Do small academic libraries plan? If small academic 

libraries do plan, what types of planning do they conduct? 

What is the perception of the directors of small academic 

libraries as to the effectiveness of their planning in 

relation to funding, resources, image of the library, goals, 

policies or procedures, and improved service to faculty and 

students? 

1. There is not a significant difference between type of 
small academic library (public or private) and level of 
planning. 

2. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the influence of the institution's plan 
on the library's planning. 

3. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the influence of the institution's 
accrediting agency on the library's planning. 

4. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the result of planning on increasing 
funding. 

5. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the result of planning on better use of 
resources. 

6. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the result of planning on improving the 
image of the library. 

7. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the result of planning on improving the 
goals of the library. 

8. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the result of planning on improving 
policies or procedures of the library. 



9. There is no significant difference among librarians' 
perceptions of the result of planning on improving 
services to faculty and students 

Conceptual Framework 

The decision of whether to plan may reflect one's 

philosophy of human nature (Friedmann s. Hudson, 1974). How 

much control do people as participants in society have to 

choose and make decisions (Etzioni, 1967)? Planners have 

viewed people as social creatures with the capacity to 

reason and to enhance their lives and the lives of others. 

Proponents of planning have contended that society can use 

its resources to solve the problems of society. After World 

War II laissez-faire and the British tradition of muddling 

through were no longer viable options. Planning would be 

necessary for the successful integration of society which 

had been defined as the "orderly interdependence and 

continuity between human institutions: co-operation, common 

aims, and common understanding instead of isolation, 

frustration, and self-centered egotism" (Mannheim, 1951, p. 

179). Responsible citizens could also use planning to 

ensure economic security and thus protect freedoms for 

society and individuals. Planners would determine common 

aims to benefit society (Wootton, 1945). Scientific 

planning held the promise and hope for prosperity and 

happiness in society (Friedmann, 1988). 
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On the other hand, anti-planners have perceived people 

as individuals in society and have mistrusted the ability of 

people to use reason to determine the public good (Friedmann 

& Hudson, 1974). Individual ends may coincide with social 

ends, but ultimately individuals should retain control over 

their destiny. Further, "the limits of our powers of 

imagination make it impossible to include in our scale of 

values more than a sector of the needs of the whole society" 

(Hayek, 1944, p. 59). Society must find the balance between 

freedom for the individual and power for the state. The 

paradox of state planning has been that too much planning 

gives too much power to the state which in turn will mean 

the loss of freedom. On the other hand, if individuals do 

not strengthen democratic institutions through planning, 

then individual freedom will be lost (Popper, 1966). 

Most Americans associated planning with socialism, 

communism, and authoritarianism (Benveniste, 1977). Some 

feared that planning would result in the restriction of too 

many freedoms as it had in the Soviet Union (Schmidtlein & 

Milton, 1990). The economic and social crisis brought about 

by the Great Depression instituted a discussion of planning. 

Within a short period of time, several components of the New 

Deal relied on the benefits of planning, including the 

Tennessee Valley Authority, the Agricultural Adjustment 

Administration, and the National Recovery Administration. 

Although these programs had limited success, the scope of 
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the idea of planning had been broadened for the American 

people (Benveniste, 1977). By the end of World War II, the 

consideration of planning for peace-time reconstruction and 

economic stability entered the political arena (Brickner & 

Cope, 1977; Schmidtlein & Milton, 1990). The Employment Act 

of 1946 set the stage for the growth of public social 

control, but the rapid recovery of the economy after the war 

diluted the impact and need for the bill (Graham, 1976). 

Several topologies or traditions of planning have shown 

the development of planning since the 1930s. These included 

rationalism, organization development, empiricism, synoptic 

planning, transactive planning, advocacy, and radical 

planning (Friedmann & Hudson, 1974; Copa & Moss, 1983). 

Rationalism emerged in the 1930s and was based on the theory 

of decision making (Barnard, 1938). Rationalists assumed 

that decisions precede actions. Planning included setting 

goals, formulating alternatives, predicting outcomes, and 

evaluating alternatives. Criticism of rationalism included 

problems with incomplete knowledge and lack of coordination. 

Rationalism and decision theory gave way to policy science 

in the 1960s (Friedmann & Hudson, 1974). 

Organization theory in the 1950s viewed planning as a 

process of learning rather than an intellectual exercise. 

Planners were change agents who affected changes in 

attitudes, behavior, and values. In the 1960s, empiricism 

began to determine how well planning worked or did not work 
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and why. While the empiricists did not really form a body 

of theory, their studies yielded some valuable insights to 

the field of planning. These studies ranged from national 

planning in France and Mexico to a study of public housing 

in Chicago (Friedmann & Hudson, 1974). 

Synoptic planning consisted of four components, 

including setting goals, identifying alternatives, 

evaluating means against ends, and implementing decisions. 

Incremental planners criticized synoptic planning for its 

failure to recognize the cognitive limits of planners and 

its tendency to retain central control of the planning 

process. In incremental planning, institutions made 

decisions based on a decentralized bargaining process that 

was designed to work well in a democratic type society. 

Transactive planning emphasized relationships among 

those affected by the planning rather than on analysis of 

data. Planning was a learning process and social 

interaction. Planning not only produced a set of plans but 

also changed the values of the organization. Advocacy 

planning began in the 1960s as a means of presenting the 

needs of the weak against the strong. Poor, 

disenfranchised, community, and environmental groups 

successfully counteracted the insensitive plans of 

traditional and established government and business 

entities. Groups were able to use the judicial system to 

achieve social justice in several areas, such as the 

13 



environment and education. Radical planning accepted the 

establishment and worked to make changes within the system. 

Radical planning also relied on the growth and spirit of the 

individual to make the planning work (Copa & Moss, 1983). 

Although planning is a widely accepted concept in 

modem society, some have speculated that planning may be 

neither feasible nor necessary. In organizations that have 

adequate resources, the expertise to collect and analyze 

data and the ability to control outcomes, planning may not 

be necessary for the success of the organization. On the 

other hand, organizations that could benefit from planning 

often do not have the means or skills to implement planning 

strategies (Copa & Moss, 1983). Other arguments against 

planning have included the position that "since practically 

all actions with future consequences are planned actions, 

planning is everything, and nonplanning can hardly be said 

to exist" (Wildavsky, 1973, p. 130), and "if planning is 

everything, maybe it's nothing" (Wildavsky, 1973, p. 127). 

Even though planning may seem reasonable and rational, the 

evidence has not always supported planning as a successful 

activity. National planning efforts in France and Japan 

have failed. The economic growth that occurred in France 

was not according to the plan nor were target dates of the 

plan met. If national planning has failed in countries with 

adequate finances, information, personnel, and 

communication, it would not seem likely that planning will 

14 



succeed in changing conditions in poor countries with few 

resources. Thus, defenders of planning must rely on an 

almost faith-like belief in the virtues of planning 

(Wildavsky, 1973.) Planning in the United States on a 

national level has had mixed results, but in the end 

"planning may turn out to be like the oft-quoted description 

of democracy that it is the worst possible system of 

government except for all the others" (Copa & Moss, 1983. P. 

41). 

This researcher became interested in planning while 

serving on the Planning Council at Wayland Baptist 

University in Plainview, Texas. In 1989, the Planning 

Council developed a strategic plan, Wayland 2000. In a 

university-wide effort, Wayland 2000 was revised and adopted 

in the fall of 1995. Each administrative area and academic 

division reviewed its mission statements, goals, objectives 

and methods for assessment. 

Assumptions and Definitions 

This study assumes that planning is occurring in small 

academic libraries and that the level of planning can be 

identified through a questionnaire. The study also assumes 

that the directors of small academic libraries have the most 

knowledge about planning in their libraries. 

For the purposes of this study, the following 

definitions for types of planning will be used (Hensley, 

1992). 
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Operational planning is day-by-day to one year 

planning. The library staff plans daily activities which 

are outlined according to short-term operating periods. The 

library plans the means for achieving its goals but is given 

a set of goals and a budget by another authority on a year 

to year basis. 

Tactical planning is one year to five years in length. 

The library staff plans and sets goals and the means for 

achieving its goals within an institution's five-year plan. 

Strategic planning is five to fifty years in length. 

The library staff plans the goals, means and strategies for 

achieving its mission by articulating its plans with several 

institutional partners and patrons within the long-term 

planning framework of the institution. 

Limitations of the Study 

The population of this study will be limited to the 

approximately 762 colleges and universities classified as 

Baccalaureate (Liberal Arts) Colleges I, Baccalaureate 

Colleges II and Master's (Comprehensive) I and II by the 

Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching (1994). 

Significance of the Study 

This study will provide information on the status of 

planning in small academic libraries. It will identify 

areas in which planning has proven to be effective according 

to the perceptions of library directors. Directors of small 
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academic libraries will be able to use this information to 

improve their planning processes. 

In the second chapter, the researcher examined the 

literature of planning and the effectiveness of planning in 

business, higher education, and libraries. This provided a 

contextual framework in which to further investigate the 

types of planning and effectiveness of planning in small 

academic libraries. 
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CHAPTER II 

RELATED LITERATURE 

Introduction 

Planning in libraries can perhaps be better understood 

by examining planning in business and higher education. The 

review of the literature revealed an interest in determining 

the effectiveness of planning in various settings. 

Planning in Bus-jness 

Several researchers (Thxine & House, 1970; Lorange, 

1979; Rhyne, 1986; Malik & Basu, 1986; Pearce, Freeman & 

Robinson, 1987; Langley, 1988; Boyd, 1991; Schwenk & 

Shrader, 1993; Mintzberg, 1994) have investigated the 

effectiveness of planning in business. Thune and House 

(1970) conducted one of the earliest studies that 

established the benefits of planning (Malik & Basu, 1986). 

Thune and House (1970) compared the performances of 17 firms 

using formal planning and 19 firms using informal planning. 

The study measured several indicators, including sales, 

stock prices, and earnings per common share over periods of 

seven to fifteen years. The results showed that formal 

planners significantly outperformed informal planners on 

three out of five measures. Further, the formal planners 

also increased sales and earnings over previous periods of 

no planning. An analysis of industry by type revealed that 

food, oil, and steel companies did not perform as well as 

drug, chemical, and machinery companies. Political factors, 
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size of company, competitiveness of the industry, and 

technological change and innovation may have accounted for 

the differences among industries. Thune and House (19 70) 

did not establish formal planning as a single or determining 

factor in successful performance but rather that formal 

planning was a technique used by successful management. 

Lorange (1979) reviewed several studies (Thune & House, 

1970; Herold, 1972; Karger, 1973; Ansoff, 1971; Lorange, 

1972, 1973) in which researchers found that corporations and 

industries using formal planning tended to perform better or 

earn more profits. For example, Ansoff (1971) as quoted in 

Lorange (1979) measured the profits and stock performance of 

93 corporations which had acquired 299 other firms. The 

firms which followed a systematic planning effort performed 

more predictably than firms which did not plan. Lorange 

(1979) located only two studies which used an experimental 

design. One of the experimental studies (Cannon, 1968) used 

master's degree students in solving a policy case. The 

students who used a formal planning system outperformed 

students who used an incremental planning system. Lorange 

(1979) cited several areas of concern about previous studies 

which he believed accounted for finding less than expected 

results in effectiveness in planning. These included a lack 

of uniformity in definitions of formal planning and the use 

of irrelevant measures of effectiveness. 
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In an effort to better understand the differences in 

performance between planners and non-planners in the 

corporate setting, Rhyne (1986) summarized the results of 

fourteen empirical studies. The earlier studies (Thune & 

House, 1970; Ansoff et al., 1970; Herald, 1972) showed a 

positive relationship between planning and performance. The 

researchers were cautious in not concluding that planning 

caused an increase in profits or sales growth. Some of the 

later studies (Leontiades & Tezel, 1981; Lindsay et al., 

1981) did not replicate the positive findings of the earlier 

ones. Leontiades and Tezel (1981) as quoted in Rhyne (1986) 

foiind no relationship between planning and financial 

performance in 61 corporations. Rhyne (1986) designed a 

study to correct some of the deficiencies in previous 

studies. This study identified the "characteristics of the 

planning effort and company performance while also 

addressing industry effects" (Rhyne, 1986, p. 427). Using a 

continuum of planning, Rhyne (1986) classified the planning 

of 210 Fortune 1000 companies which ranged from short-term 

forecasting to strategic planning. The results of the 

questionnaire showed that "firms with planning systems more 

closely resembling strategic management theory were found to 

exhibit superior long-term financial performance both 

relative to their industry and in absolute terms" (Rhyne, 

1986, p. 432). 
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Malik and Basu (1986) hypothesized that firms using 

Formal Integrated Long-Range Planning (FILRAP) would be able 

to minimize financial risk. Malik and Basu (1986) used data 

from a previous study in which Malik (1974) concluded that 

commercial firms which used FILRAP performed more 

efficiently than non-planners on several financial 

indicators. Although firms using FILRAP were more 

successful in controlling finances than non-planners, it was 

not at a statistically significant level. 

Pearce, Freeman, and Robinson (1987) speculated that 

poor methodology accounted for the "tenuous link between 

formal strategic planning and financial performance" (p. 

658) found in eighteen empirical studies which the authors 

reviewed. These methodological concerns included lack of 

attention to the corporate context and its influence on 

planning, lack of uniformity of measurements and measurement 

validity, implementation of planning, and influence of firm 

size. Furthermore, Pearce, Freeman, and Robinson (1987) 

concluded that it was unreasonable to isolate a single 

independent variable, such as strategic planning, to 

ascertain significant differences between planners or non-

planners or types of planning. The authors suggested that 

future studies should consider other factors, such as 

behavior and attitudes in corporate settings that impact 

planning. Also, the authors recommended that the quality of 

the planning effort should be examined. 
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Langley (1988) chose a qualitative method to examine 

the effects of formal strategic planning in three 

organizations which included a traditional, bureaucratic 

type; second, a hospital; and third, one which produced 

artistic creations. The researcher reviewed planning 

documents, interviewed personnel, and observed operations of 

the companies. The study investigated four roles of 

strategic planning which included public relations, 

information, group therapy, and direction and control. 

Langley (1988) concluded that the benefits of formal 

strategic planning may result from an indirect relationship 

rather than a direct cause and effect relationship. For 

example, in the bureaucratic organization, the role of group 

therapy in strategic planning brought about a commitment 

from all parts of the organization and facilitated the 

implementation of the plan. 

Boyd (1991) reached a similar conclusion to Pearce, 

Freeman, and Robinson (1987) in a meta-analysis of 2,496 

organizations by observing that "extensive measurement 

errors suggest that these findings underestimate the true 

relationship between planning and performance" (p.353). 

From a total of 49 articles which assessed the relationship 

between strategic planning and firm performance, Boyd (1991) 

selected 21 studies for meta-analysis. The cumulative 

effect size was very weak for 105 measures. A further 

analysis of nine variables revealed a wide variation in 
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effect size. One study reported an effect size of -0.45 for 

capital spending while another study reported an almost 

perfect correlation for increase in sales and earnings. 

Boyd (1991) argued that measurement errors, such as the 

assumption that planning and performance can be perfectly 

measured, have reduced the effect. Most studies have not 

measured the quality of planning efforts or included 

longitudinal data. To improve future research, Boyd (1991) 

recommended the use of multiple indicators to measure the 

relationship between planning and performance and indicators 

instead of categories to assess planning activities. 

Finally, Boyd (1991) maintained that even though the effect 

size was small that many firms described significant 

benefits from strategic planning. 

With over half of the work force employed in small 

businesses, Schwenk and Shrader (1993) concentrated on the 

relationship between strategic planning and financial 

performance in small firms. As in Boyd's (1991) meta

analysis, Schwenk and Shrader (1993) attempted to draw more 

reliable conclusions from previous studies which had often 

reached conflicting results. Schwenk and Shrader (1993) 

identified fourteen studies out of a possible twenty-six 

studies for the meta-analysis. The researchers performed a 

meta-analysis on two performance measures, growth in sales 

and returns. There was a positive relationship between 

formal strategic planning and both sales growth and return. 
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Thus, the authors concluded that although the effect size 

was small that the study did lend support to the use of 

formal strategic planning in small firms. As the results 

did not show causation, Schwenk and Shrader (1993) 

recommended longitudinal designs. Other factors which 

future studies should consider were type of industry, 

environmental uncertainty, and size and development stage of 

the industry. 

Mintzberg (1994) criticized the efforts of many 

planners. In an analysis of the evaluation of planning, 

Mintzberg (1994) noted that there have been few empirical 

studies on the effectiveness of planning and that the ones 

that have been done were flawed. The survey type of studies 

only assessed subjective attitudes and had a low return 

rate. Another concern was that these studies showed 

correlation and not causation. Mintzberg (1994) quoted 

several authors who have reviewed the literature and found 

that the evidence to support the effectiveness of planning 

was tentative at best and often did not prove a 

relationship. Anecdotal evidence showed that planning has 

not been effective in corporations. For example, although 

General Electric had praised strategic planning, the 

performance of GE stock was stagnant during the 1970s, and 

by 1984 planners had been ousted in several divisions. 

Finally, the United States government's experience with PPBS 

was a failure. 
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Further, there can be several pitfalls of planning, 

such as the inflexibility of planning. Instead of providing 

more options, planning can limit one's choices. Planning 

can discourage creativity. Although Mintzberg (1994) 

thoroughly denounced planning and its failure to deliver 

results, he did acknowledge that planning within limits can 

yield benefits. Planning can be successful when the balance 

between the intuition of managers and the analysis of 

planners is achieved. Further, Mintzberg (1994) proposed 

that strategic planning can reach its goals when it is 

viewed as strategic programming. "Organizations engage in 

formal planning, not to create strategies but to program the 

strategies they already have, that is, to elaborate and 

operationalize their consequences formally" (Mintzberg, 

1994, p. 333). 

Planning in Higher Education 

Several researchers have reviewed the status of 

planning in higher education. Winstead and Ruff (1986) 

proposed that the planning process in higher education has 

been one of evolution rather than the creation of new models 

distinct from previous ones. In a review of the literature, 

Winstead and Ruff (1986) identified fourteen paradigms of 

planning which included POSDCORB, formal planning, long-

range planning, master planning, contingency planning, 

systematic planning. Program Planning and Budgeting Systems, 
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Program Evaluation Review Technique, Management by 

Objectives, Delphi studies, Zero-Based Budgeting, futures 

research, quality circles, and strategic planning beginning 

in the 1930s and continuing to the present. Administrators 

in higher education have adapted these models from 

government, business, and the military to meet the needs of 

higher education. Although the planning model has contained 

basic elements, such as needs, goals, and objectives, each 

of these models has added a new principle or procedure to 

the previous model. For example. Management by Objectives 

added an emphasis on results and accountability to the 

Program Evaluation Review Technique. Delphi studies added 

consensus building to Management by Objectives. 

Schmidtlein (1989) described the results of a three-

year study by the National Center for Postsecondary 

Governance and Finance. One component of the study included 

a survey of the planning activities at a sample of 256 

institutions and visits to 16 campuses. At the site visits 

the study teams interviewed various administrators and 

faculty. Most of the universities and colleges had adopted 

some type of formal planning. Reasons for planning varied 

considerably with presidential initiative as the most 

common. The institutions also used different types of 

planning. These ranged from operational and budget planning 

to strategic planning. While most of institutions described 

their planning as strategic, twelve of sixteen institutions 
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actually contained elements of strategic planning. 

Schmidtlein (1989) reported that only three of the 

institutions had attributed successful results to their 

planning processes. Five others that had experienced 

successes did not credit their planning with the successes. 

At three of the campuses, financial problems halted planning 

efforts. Complaints about the planning process included 

political interests, amount of time spent planning, faculty 

unions, and tensions among campus units. Schmidtlein (1989) 

offered four explanations for dissatisfaction with the 

planning process: inaccurate views of campus governance, 

unreasonable expectations of planning, lack of disclosure on 

weaknesses of campus units, and too much reliance on 

predictions. 

Evaluating the effectiveness of planning in higher 

education has also attracted the attention of other 

researchers. Dooris and Lozier (1989) examined the planning 

process at the Pennsylvania State University from 1970 

through 1988. Previous methods of planning in higher 

education, such as Theory Z, MBO (Management by Objectives), 

ZBB (Zero Based Budgeting), PERT (Program Evaluation Review 

Technique), Gantt charts, and others, seemed to offer a 

quick fix to the financial problems of universities but no 

long-lasting results. Dooris and Lozier (1989) suggested 

that strategic planning provided some solutions to the 

problems that higher education encounters. Dooris and 
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Lozier (1989) conceded that effectiveness is difficult to 

define and measure. In fact, Scott (1981) as quoted in 

Dooris and Lozier (1989) concluded that general criteria are 

not available for determining effectiveness in 

organizations, and one must be careful in applying 

principles derived from any measures. With this limitation, 

Dooris and Lozier (1989) used a model developed by Gluck, 

Kaufman, and Walleck (1980) to examine the planning process 

of Pennsylvania State University. In this model, the status 

of planning in an organization was determined by its 

movement through four phases of development. The 

institution developed an annual budget in Phase I. In phase 

II planners projected a multi-year plan by assessing current 

trends. With phase III planners dealt with alternatives and 

resource acquisition and allocation. In phase IV the 

institution merged all phases of its operational and 

strategic planning and unified the institution in its vision 

of the future. As in many other states, Pennsylvania had 

experienced financial decline in the 1970s after several 

decades of abundance. Annual increases for the university 

fell from a high of 31% for 1966-67 to zero for 1978-79. 

The first reaction was to make across-the-board cuts in all 

budgets of the university. In the second phase the 

university used a vertical approach and selectively 

increased or decreased programs. The last two phases 

implemented the university's strategic plan. Some evidences 
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of the success of the strategic planning included the 

creation of a Biotechnology Institute, a new School of 

Communication, a study on the status of women, and the 

reorganization of administrative and academic operations. 

Dooris and Loozier (1989) contended that the dissatisfaction 

with strategic planning that Schmidtlein & Milton (1988) 

reported was the result of a one-time strategic planning 

effort rather than a continuing use of the strategic 

planning process. 

Citing concerns that planning often did not yield the 

expected results, Schmidtlein and Milton (1990) designed a 

study of the literature to assess the effectiveness of 

planning in higher education. Because of the distrust of 

planning's association with socialism and authoritarianism, 

planning did not achieve respectability in the United States 

until the post World War II period. The increasing 

complexity of modern society led to the use of planning in 

government, business, and later higher education. 

Schmidtlein and Milton (1990) asserted that conflicting 

theories of the nature of the world may affect the 

development of planning and its effectiveness: "The planner 

views the world as a network of interacting events in which 

certain events cause other events to occur according to 

principles that, at least in theory, are discoverable and 

understandable" (Schmidtlein & Milton, 1990, p. 3). For 

example, according to the organized anarchy model the 
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university is viewed as unmanageable because of ambiguous 

goals and rewards. Indeed, the failure of the early 

planning models in higher education could be attributed to 

the discrepancies between the assumptions in these planning 

models and the way that institutions of higher education 

actually operate. The models of the 1960s and 1970s came 

out of business and government which tended to behave on the 

basis of rational and bureaucratic concepts. More recently, 

organizational theorists have recognized that institutions 

of higher education often have poorly defined goals, 

obscured connections from means to ends, and an autonomous, 

often uncooperative faculty. Planners in higher education 

turned to strategic planning to address the seeming failure 

of other types of planning. Although the assumptions of 

strategic planning may be better suited to the environment 

of the college or university, Schmidtlein and Milton (1990) 

questioned the value of strategic planning in higher 

education. No studies have either proven or discredited the 

effectiveness of strategic planning in higher education. 

Much of the positive evidence has been based on case studies 

which may have omitted examples of institutions where 

strategic planning has been unsuccessful. Cope (1987) (as 

cited in Schmidtlein and Milton, 1990) suggested that 

universities have confused the process of strategic planning 

with the purpose of strategic planning. Despite frustration 
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with strategic planning, universities will probably continue 

to use it to address economic and demographic issues. 

Schmidtlein and Milton (1990) quoted several other 

researchers who have recognized problems with strategic 

planning and planning in general. The autonomous nature of 

faculty has made the implementation of strategic planning in 

higher education more difficult. Also, the organization of 

academic departments often worked against the strategic 

planning concept because of competition among departments 

and resistance of faculty to plan (Cope, 1983). Schmidtlein 

and Milton (1990) suggested that more research needs to be 

conducted to assess the effectiveness of planning in higher 

education. 

Meixell (1990) identified the environmental scan as one 

of the factors that made a change in the way institutions of 

higher education conducted their planning. Using an 

attitudinal questionnaire sent to university planners, 

Meixell (1990) compared the use of environmental scanning in 

public research and in doctorate-granting institutions. He 

found that only 51% of the 105 responding institutions 

engaged in environmental scanning. It appeared that 

although university planners were interested in 

environmental scanning and strategic planning that only a 

slight majority were employing one of the critical elements 

of strategic planning. There was not a significant 

difference between public research and doctorate-granting 
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universities in amount of time spent on environmental 

scanning and areas which are important in environmental 

scanning. Meixell (1990) used the planner's level of 

satisfaction as a measure of the effectiveness of 

environmental scanning. On a Likert scale of one (low) to 

seven (high), the mean of satisfaction with environmental 

scanning was just below the moderate level. 

Krotseng and Freed (1991) investigated the relationship 

between formal, campus-wide planning and effectiveness in 

fund raising. The population consisted of small, private 

liberal arts colleges. The researchers hypothesized that 

small, private liberal arts colleges that do no formal 

planning will not reach their full fund-raising potential. 

Specifically, institutions that engage in strategic planning 

for campus-wide activities and for development/fund raising 

will be more effective than institutions that do not plan or 

use some other formal planning process. By analyzing a ten-

page questionnaire, the researchers classified the type of 

planning at each institution. Krosteng and Freed (1991) 

used Keller's classification of planning to determine the 

following analysis: 21%, no formal planning; 45%, 

strategic planning; 21%, incrementalism; and 13%, other 

types of planning. The findings of the study did not fully 

support the researchers' hypotheses. Of the institutions 

with no formal planning, over 13% were successful in overall 

support and alumni gifts. The percentage of institutions 
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successful in gaining support from foundations was only 9% 

for those with no formal planning as compared to 13% for 

those with strategic planning. In addition, incrementalism 

seemed to yield the best results for corporate fund raising. 

The use of strategic planning showed a slight advantage in 

that fewer institutions using strategic planning were judged 

to be ineffective as compared to institutions using the 

other three types of planning. 

Hensley and Cooper (1992) reported on the status of 

strategic planning for university research. The researchers 

chose institutions which had been identified by the National 

Science Foundation as receiving the largest amounts of money 

for research and development. Fifty-six percent of the 150 

institutions responded to the survey. Responses to the 

survey showed that only 27% of the institutions had a 

strategic plan for research with 8% developing plans. For 

most institutions the research plan was a component of the 

university's master strategic plan. An examination of the 

time line revealed that the use of strategic planning for 

research was a relatively recent phenomenon. Prior to 1980, 

less than 4% of the institutions took part in strategic 

planning. The authors speculated that strategic planning 

was not accepted in the 1970s because of "lack of 

information about the subject and the inordinate fear of 

academicians that such planning would direct or stifle their 

work" (Hensley & Cooper, 1992, p. 149). The survey also 
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established a relationship between the ranking of the 

institution in total number of dollars raised and the 

perceived need for strategic planning. Of the top fifteen 

institutions, only four had strategic plans for research and 

development. On the other hand, almost half of the 

institutions ranked 26-75, and 101-125 had strategic plans 

for research. These institutions seemed more likely to use 

strategic planning as a method of increasing their funding. 

Jones (1997) surveyed the chief officers of student 

services at Lutheran colleges and universities in North 

America. This study determined the status of strategic 

planning in Lutheran colleges, assessed the attitudes of 

chief officers of student services toward strategic 

planning, and validated the Jones-Hensley model of strategic 

planning for student services. The study showed that 70% of 

the chief officers of student services used strategic 

planning; 80% used operational planning; and 83.3% used 

tactical planning. None reported that they did no planning. 

Other findings indicated that there was a significant 

relationship between strategic planning and its perceived 

value, the existence of a written plan, self-initiated 

planning, and course work in strategic planning. 

Planning Models in Libraries rintroductJon^ 

Many writers have advocated the use of planning as a 

method of responding to rapid technological changes and 
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declining resources in libraries (McClure, 1981, 1986, 1991; 

Riggs, 1984; Jacob, 1990; Nolan, 1987; Hayes, 1993; Bremer, 

1994). By the 1970s administrators of libraries were no 

longer able to rely on experiences of the past to guide the 

future, so they began to investigate the process of planning 

as a means of adapting and improving libraries. McClure 

(1981) recommended planning as necessary for libraries to be 

successful but found that formal planning in libraries was 

infrequent in the 1970s. Difficulty in translating theories 

of planning into practice and lack of knowledge on the part 

of librarians were cited as reasons that many librarians do 

not plan. Even though the advancement of planning in 

academic libraries was slow, McClure (1986) asserted that 

planning would help libraries increase their effectiveness 

and influence in society. 

Planning in Libraries fTypes^ 

During the early 1970s, libraries began using various 

types of planning. The early planning models seemed to rely 

on "experts" in the field and specialized programs. The 

Public Library Association funded the development of 

Performance Measures for Public Libraries (McClure, 1981). 

This marked one of the first attempts by a library group to 

collect data and determine measures of effectiveness. 

DeProspo's Program Planning and Evaluation manuals for the 

Performance Measures for Public Libraries outlined steps for 
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data collection and program planning but not for a broad-

based planning effort (McClure, 1981). The Management 

Review and Analysis Program (MRAP) and Planning Program for 

the Small Academic Library (PPSAL) contained elements of 

planning but were perceived basically as self-studies. 

These programs required the use of consultants from the 

Office of University Library Management Studies, Association 

of Research Libraries (McClure, 1981; Webster, 1981). 

Although many academic libraries successfully participated 

in these programs, Johnson and Mann (1980) as quoted in 

McClure (1981) concluded that the programs in many cases 

failed to improve planning in individual libraries. A 

Systematic Process for Planning Media Programs provided the 

first systematic program for school media centers. The 

Public Library Association recognized the need to prepare in 

different ways for the 1980s. Previously, the typical 

pattern for many public libraries was to look to previous 

accomplishments for direction rather than to future 

concerns. The Public Library Association developed a 

planning process which determined local needs rather than 

adherence to a set of national standards for public 

libraries (Palmour, 1980). Palmour (1985) referred to the 

PLA planning process as a strategic or long-range planning 

model and further characterized the PLA model as 

comprehensive, committee-driven, quantitative and 

measurable. 
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In the late 1960s and early 1970s, the Planning, 

Programming, Budgeting System (PPBS) was praised in library 

literature as a new approach to make better decisions based 

on outputs rather than inputs. Young (1976) observed, 

though, that library administrators could find little 

information on how to begin the process of using PPBS m 

libraries. He also noted t:hat government and industry had 

been disillusioned with PPBS, and that library writers had 

not yet addressed the problems of using PPBS. Some 

successes with PPBS were found, such as at the Department of 

the Interior where the creation of the National Library of 

Natural Resources for the United States was attributed to 

PPBS. At Princeton, the Library encountered problems m 

quantifying goals and maintaining the library system. 

In the 1980s, the focus shifted to strategic planning 

in academic and special libraries (Riggs, 1984; Nolan, 1987; 

Jacob, 1990; Asantewa, 1992; Hayes, 1993; 1994; Birdsall & 

Hensley, 1994) while public libraries continued an interest 

in long-range planning (Pungitore, 1993; Bremer, 1994; 

Sutton, 1994). Steiner (1979) defined strategic planning as 

having these characteristics. Strategic planning develops 

"strategies and policies to achieve them and develops 

detailed plans; is an attitude, a way of life; and links 

three major types of plans: strategic plans, medium-range 

programs, and short-range budgets and operating plans" (pp. 

13-15). Riggs (1984) produced the first comprehensive 
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monograph on strategic planning for libraries and defined 

strategic planning as a way to determine goals and 

objectives and the strategies to achieve these goals and 

objectives. While these library planners have slightly 

different approaches, several elements are common in their 

planning scenarios. The environmental scan or situational 

analysis identified weaknesses, opportunities, threats, and 

strengths underlying planning (WOTS UP) (Riggs, 1984) or 

strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats (SWOTS) 

(Asantewa, 1992). The environmental scan also provided data 

on local and national trends that could affect the library 

(Jacob, 1990). The mission of the library defined the 

purpose and vision of the library (Asantewa, 1992 and Jacob, 

1990). Goals and objectives provided more detailed 

statements of intended outcomes which are specific and 

quantifiable (Riggs, 1984; Hayes, 1993). Action plans or 

strategies listed specific steps and tasks to achieve the 

objectives (Riggs, 1984 and Jacob, 1990). 

Each model of strategic planning emphasized different 

aspects of strategic planning. Riggs (1984) emphasized 

strategy formulation by stating, "There is no more important 

part in the strategic planning process than actually dealing 

with strategies" (p. 38). Strategies developed the long-

range methods by which goals and objectives are realized and 

should not be confused with tactics which deal with short-

range plans at the operational level. Types of strategies 
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included organizational, personnel, growth, opportunistic, 

innovation, financial, and retrenchment. If the chosen 

strategy did not work or if conditions changed, alternatives 

and contingencies must be considered. 

Nolan's (1987) applied strategic planning focused on 

the values of the key library decision makers and the 

importance of strategic planning as a process. A values 

audit, such as "Diagnosing Organization Ideology" by 

Harrison, can be used to assess how well the planning team 

worked together and how well the plan might work. Nolan 

(1987) also recommended the use of a consultant for the 

planning process. Jacob's (1990) monograph, on the other 

hand, presented a hands-on, how-to-do-it manual for the 

smaller institution. Worksheets for developing mission 

statements, goals, and action plans guide the library in 

writing its strategic plan. Jacob (1990) listed 

environmental scanning or tracking as a critical element in 

strategic planning. 

Hayes (1993) suggested that libraries have been 

successful in applying the principles of strategic planning 

through strategic management. For example, academic 

libraries have used the innovation of the automated catalog 

to lead in the creation of cooperative bibliographic 

utilities. Libraries will continue to use strategic 

management to address issues, such as the acquisition and 

preservation of materials versus access to materials. 
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Administrators must decide how much to spend on the purchase 

of materials compared to expenditures for electronic access. 

Rapid technological changes in libraries in the midst of 

slow economic growth will require the use of management 

techniques that respond to change. Strategic management 

offers an on-going process to identify goals and objectives 

and the resources to achieve them. 

Planning in Libraries (Evidence) 

Kemper (1967) conducted one of the first national 

surveys of planning in libraries. The study consisted of 

case studies of four libraries and a mail survey of 153 

libraries that included academic, public, government and 

school libraries. Although these libraries were not a 

random sample, Kemper (1967) believed that these libraries 

were characteristic of libraries interested in strategic 

planning. Kemper (1967) found some evidence of strategic 

planning, but 68% of the libraries in the mail survey did 

not possess a formalized strategic plan. For example, 

although 97% of the libraries formulated strategic 

objectives, few of the libraries set specific target dates. 

Only 41% of the library directors distributed the objectives 

to library personnel. Thus, Kemper (1967) concluded that 

strategic planning was an informal process. Since the study 

included some of the largest and finest libraries in the 

United States, Kemper (1967) had expected to find a higher 
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level of sophistication in strategic planning. Kemper 

(1967) attributed this finding to several factors, such as 

the lack of tools and research to forecast accurately and 

the need for education of library administrators in the 

planning process. 

Young (1976) examined the use of PPBS in members of the 

Association of Research Libraries (ARL). Questionnaires 

were mailed to 78 university libraries with a return rate of 

94%. The results showed that half of the universities were 

considering PPBS. Nineteen of the libraries had actually 

begun the process of PPBS. Young (1976) cited a study by De 

Genaro (1971) on developing measures of effectiveness for 

PPBS in academic libraries in which De Genaro concluded that 

the "problems attending the development of objectives and 

measurement techniques are, in terms of present 

capabilities, insurmountable" (Young, p. 37). 

Koenig and Alperin (1985) questioned the effectiveness 

of PPBS and ZBB (zero based budgeting) in the library 

setting. The authors telephoned 45 libraries, including 15 

each of special, academic, and public libraries to determine 

how well PPBS and ZBB had fared in libraries. For each of 

the three types of libraries, 27% were using a form of 

program budgeting. Closer examination revealed that only 

three of the twelve libraries were actually using ZBB and 

none were using PPBS. Two of these libraries were using ZBB 

only because it was required by the parent institution. 
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Three other libraries had used PPBS or ZBB but dropped it. 

Koenig and Alperin (1985) concluded that the library world 

embraced PPBS and ZBB just as others were realizing its 

limitations. In addition, librarians did not examine the 

applicability of ZBB and PPBS in the library situation. ZBB 

and PPBS required a considerable amount of time for training 

and implementation. Another problem lay in the basic nature 

of the library prior to the introduction of technology. 

Libraries have not often changed dramatically from year to 

year. In other words, libraries have often been noted for 

their inertia. ZBB and PPBS were designed for situations 

which change rapidly and when choices must be made from 

several different alternatives. Although the timing of ZBB 

and PPBS in libraries was either too late or perhaps too 

early, the authors acknowledged that there were some 

elements that can be useful to library planning. PPBS 

required that goals and objectives provide the basis for the 

budgeting process. ZBB supplied a framework to fund 

programs at different levels. 

The Association of Research Libraries (1984) surveyed 

the progress of strategic planning in 30 of its member 

libraries. ARL identified strategic planning as "the 

deliberate attempt to concentrate resources in those areas 

which can make a substantial difference in future 

performance and capabilities" (Strategic Planning, 1984, 

p.3). The survey revealed that research libraries were 
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using environmental scans, scenarios and forecasts, goals, 

and strategies for implementation. By using strategic 

planning, the Association of Research Libraries predicted 

that university libraries would be able to adapt to change 

and use resources effectively. A follow-up survey of 

Association of Research Libraries traced the progress of 

strategic planning in ARL libraries (Clement, 1995). Of the 

69 responding libraries, 47 ARL libraries had produced a 

strategic planning document from 1989 to 1994. It was 

unclear whether the other 22 libraries were continuing to 

use a plan developed before 1989 or whether the libraries 

had no plan at all. Thus, although strategic planning has 

increased in Association of Research Libraries, it is 

difficult to determine the actual increase. Also, the non-

responding libraries may also have had strategic plans. 

Thirty-one of the responding libraries had used other 

planning methodologies, such as TQM, self-studies, long-

range planning, annual reviews, and program review- Thirty-

eight of the libraries with strategic plans also had a 

formal ongoing planning process. In twenty-nine of the 

libraries, the strategic plans were part of their parent 

institutions' planning process. Positive outcomes of the 

libraries' strategic planning were increased funding, better 

decision making, prioritizing, and communication (Clement, 

1995) . 
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Anderson (1984) surveyed 164 state, private and 

religious college and university libraries. Anderson (1984) 

defined long-range planning as "a process of the formulation 

of long-range, strategic plans and policies, normally 

covering a period of one to five years, that determine or 

change the direction of the library"(p.10). Anderson's 

(1984) survey addressed the questions of determining how 

much time is given to long-range planning and 

administrators' perceptions of how much time they should 

devote to long-range planning. The results suggested that 

the library administrators surveyed think that they should 

allocate more of their time to long-range planning than they 

do. Libraries with fewer than 250,000 volumes stressed 

budget and collection development as important areas of 

planning. Libraries with more than 250,000 viewed long-

range planning, budget, and electronic applications as most 

important. 

The Public Library Association planning process was 

tested in four United States libraries and two British 

libraries (Palmour, 1985). The initial draft of the process 

was reviewed by 26 leaders in the public library field 

during a retreat. In this way, the PLA planning process 

gained extensive support from library leaders. An early 

survey of the PLA planning process by Harris (1983) found 

that 90% of the respondents saw the process as satisfactory 

or better than satisfactory. In Harris's (1983) study, a 
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majority indicated that the manual would be better with less 

emphasis on data collection. After consulting with some of 

the libraries that had used the PLA planning model, Palmour 

(1985) found several problem areas. Many of the libraries 

followed the manual too religiously without allowing for 

individual differences. Also some of the libraries relied 

too much on the collection of data rather than focusing on 

missions, goals, and objectives. Pungitor (1993) conducted 

a field study of nine smaller public libraries and their 

experiences with planning, including the PLA planning 

process. The results were mixed in four of the libraries. 

Two of the libraries refused to use the PLA planning process 

and developed their own. Although one of the libraries did 

use the PLA planning process, the product was a committee 

report rather than a planning document. One of the 

libraries seemed to use the planning process successfully. 

This library developed a long-range plan and accomplished 

several of its objectives. Obviously, these results could 

not be generalized to other public libraries. 

A study of OCLC, a national and international 

bibliographic corporation, member libraries provided data on 

strategic planning in public, special, and academic 

libraries (Jacob, 1988). A 60% return on a survey of the 

3,639 OCLC member libraries showed that 67% of the 

responding libraries had strategic plans. Of the 1,715 OCLC 

academic libraries, 72% of academic research libraries 
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returned the survey while 64% of other academic libraries 

returned the survey. The results showed that 58% of the 

academic research libraries had strategic plans, and only 

35% of other academic libraries had strategic plans. Of the 

academic libraries, 120 submitted their plans. In these 

planning documents, only 44% of the academic libraries 

contained mission statements, 80% had goals, and 75% had 

objectives. The study further showed that all academic 

libraries plan slightly less than public libraries (44%) and 

state libraries (67%) but more than special libraries (24%). 

The Office of Management Studies of the Association of 

Research Libraries drafted the Planning Program for Small 

Academic Libraries for staffs of fewer than 20 during the 

late 1970s. The self-study required the use of professional 

consultants from the staff of the Office of Management 

Studies at a cost of approximately $4,000 (Webster, 1981). 

Senkevitch (1989) conducted a qualitative study of the 

twenty-six small academic libraries that participated in the 

Planning Program for Small Academic Libraries. The purpose 

of the study was to determine whether participation in a 

planning and assessment program instituted changes in small 

academic libraries. The researcher acknowledged that 

because these twenty-six libraries constituted the entire 

population and were located in the north central United 

States that the results could not be generalized to other 

small academic libraries. Using structured interviews with 
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library directors, institutional administrators and faculty, 

Senkevitch found that all three groups perceived positive 

changes as a result of participating in the program. Almost 

7 5% reported an improvement in the quality of library 

services. The libraries also enhanced their status in the 

larger college community. An expected consequence of the 

PPSAL not realized by a majority of the libraries was the 

establishment of an on-going assessment and planning 

program. Senkevitch (1989) theorized that "the outcome of 

an assisted assessment and planning program in small 

academic libraries is positively related to the state of 

organizational readiness for change at the time of the study 

and to the presence of certain key organization properties" 

(Senkevitch, 1989, p.156). These characteristics included a 

library director who was sensitive to political issues and a 

good relationship between the library and the academic 

community. 

Several institutions have described the impact of 

strategic planning in their libraries (Williams, 1991). In 

general several trends were common among these libraries. 

Planning was a communication process as well as a written 

document. Many of these libraries turned to strategic 

planning as a response to declining resources and rapid 

change. Finally, these libraries gained greater recognition 

for their goals and objectives as they participated in the 

overall campus planning process (Williams, 1991). Of the 
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twelve institutions studied, ten of the libraries reported 

that the strategic planning in the library was part of a 

university-wide planning effort. This was similar to the 

findings of Cooper and Hensley (1992) that the strategic 

plan for university research was a component of the 

university plan. Two of the libraries had developed 

independent strategic plans, but it was not clear whether 

the institutions had formal planning. Another parallel to 

Hensley and Cooper's (1992) study was that most of the 

institutions had begun strategic planning in the 1980s. 

Only two of the institutions, Michigan State University and 

the University of California, had begun formal planning 

previously. Michigan State University had participated in 

some form of long-range planning since the 1950s. As with 

the other institutions, Michigan initiated its long-range 

strategic planning in the early 1980s. The library staff 

did not participate in the university-wide planning until 

1984. For the 1990s, the university developed a new 

planning process which was called "Refocusing, Rebalancing, 

and Refining." This process was designed to build on the 

base of strategic planning begun in the 1980s. The library 

administration initiated a separate strategic planning 

process in 1990 which also incorporated the three Rs 

philosophy (Shapiro, 1991). 

Several institutions noted that financial crisis and 

the need to make appropriate responses to change were 
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motivating factors in the decision to adopt the strategic 

planning model. Iowa State University of Science and 

Technology was negatively affected by the agricultural 

problems of the 1980s. The university budget decreased by 

nearly $20 million dollars from 1979 to 1986. The new 

president of Iowa State implemented strategic planning as a 

means of re-establishing the mission of the university and 

restoring the academic reputation of the university (Eaton & 

Adams, 1991). North Carolina State University began its 

formal planning as a reaction to rapid changes in 

enrollment, programs, and finance (Davis & Helm, 1991). The 

Wayne State University Library System identified three 

factors that prompted the application of strategic planning 

in the library: a new director, a requirement to evaluate 

the progress of the library, and a mandated report to be 

presented to the University Board of Governors (Mulhare, 

1991). 

Most of the participants in planning perceived planning 

as providing positive results. At The University of 

Pennsylvania State University Library, Cline (1991) cited 

the development of case statements for space and facilities 

and increased resources as worthwhile benefits. California 

State University increased communications within the 

university and improved public relations outside of the 

university. The California State University Library saw the 

strategic plan as a way to implement its vision of an 
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electronic library (Rosser & Penrod, 1991). The Cullom-

Davis Library at Bradley University reported that its 

Information Technologies plan became an important part of 

the University's strategic vision. The plan reaffirmed that 

the library is indeed the heart of the University (Aberg & 

Goldberg, 1991). A positive outcome at the University of 

Cincinnati Libraries was improved relationships with other 

university units (Cain & Louden, 1991). 

Biddle (1988, 1992) compared the results of two surveys 

of the 101 Association of Research Libraries, the first in 

1982-83 and a follow-up in 1990-91. The first survey 

yielded a response rate of 83%. Almost 57% of the 

respondents replied that they had developed or were in the 

process of developing a long-range plan. In the 1990-91 

study, 67% of the research libraries responded. During this 

nine-year period, the percentage of responding libraries 

that had a long-range plan or were working on one increased 

to 86%. This finding paralleled other studies that have 

shown an increase in planning during the 1980s. Biddle 

(1992) developed a rating scale to "demonstrate the ranges 

of responses rather than characterize the planning efforts 

of any individual institution" (1992, p. 141). The seven 

components included factors, such as goals and objectives, 

evaluation of resources, inter-institutional cooperation, 

and planning systems. For example, the rating scale showed 

that 90% of the responding libraries in the 1990-91 study 
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provided adequate to extensive coverage of mission and goals 

as compared to only 75% in the 1982-83 study. A review of 

the plans also showed an increase from 30% to 75% in the 

number of libraries that have attempted to link programs and 

services of the library to its goals and mission. In 

comparing the two sets of data, Biddle (1992) found that, 

overall, the number of libraries that engaged in long-range 

or strategic planning had increased as had the level of 

sophistication in planning. Finally, Biddle (1992) 

identified the need for research on the evaluation of 

planning in libraries. He observed that although many 

library administrators believe that planning can make 

libraries more efficient and effective, there is little 

statistical evidence to support this claim. 

Watstein, Wonsek, and Matthews (1994) surveyed 107 

small and medium-sized college and university libraries 

classified as either Comprehensive University and College I 

or Liberal Arts Colleges I and found that 82.2% of 107 

responding libraries indicated that they were using formal 

planning or intending to implement formal planning. This 

figure is slightly less than Biddle's (1992) results which 

showed long-range planning in ARL libraries at 86%. While 

Biddle's (1992) study showed that 68.7% actually had plans 

in use with 17.95% developing plans, Watstein, Wonsek, and 

Matthews (1994) did not differentiate between those that had 

plans or were only developing plans. Thus, it is difficult 
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to assess the true status of formal planning in these small 

and medium-sized libraries without knowing how many had 

plans in use at the time of the study. Also, 15% of the 

respondents of the 82.2% in the Watstein, Wonsek, and 

Matthews (1994) study were planning only at the parent 

institution level, so actually only 68.2% of the libraries 

were planning or creating plans. Thus, a smaller percentage 

of small and medium-sized academic libraries were engaged in 

planning. Watstein, Wonsek, and Matthews (1994) reported 

that 61.9% of the libraries used short-range planning (one 

to three years), 56.3% used long-range planning (beyond 

three years), and 50.7% used strategic planning (defining 

goals and action plans to achieve the goals). In both 

studies, library administration, including the director, was 

most often responsible for the planning. 

Summary 

The effectiveness of planning in business has been 

widely examined but less so in higher education and 

libraries. The motive for studying planning in business may 

be related to the fact that businesses must make profits 

whereas higher education and libraries do not. In general, 

planning in business has shown a weak correlation between 

planning and performance in business. Some researchers in 

business have recommended further study of the effectiveness 

of planning. Even less evidence exists for planning in 

higher education and small academic libraries in particular. 
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This study used the survey as a method of assessing the 

perceptions of directors of small academic libraries as to 

the effectiveness of planning in their libraries. 
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CHAPTER III 

METHODOLOGY 

Introdnrti on 

The purpose of this study was to determine the status 

of planning in small academic libraries. This chapter 

discusses the design of the study, the characteristics of 

the population, the sampling technique, the development of 

the survey instrument, procedures for gathering data, and a 

description of the statistical methods. 

Research Design 

The general systems mode of inquiry advanced by 

Bertalanffy (1967, 1968), Checkland (1981), Harmon, Maus and 

Morrissey (1988), and Hensley (1992, 1995) seemed to provide 

the appropriate methodology for this study. The general 

systems approach can be used not only to increase knowledge 

in systems theory but also to increase knowledge in 

disciplines that deal with problems in the real world. In 

this study, the problem was defined as lack of knowledge 

about planning in small academic libraries. Systems theory 

attempts to explain the complexity of the world by studying 

the interaction between the properties or elements which 

make a whole. The methodology of General Systems Theory 

lends itself to the development of models. "The conceptual 

model is an account of the activities which the system must 

do in order to be the system named in the definition" 
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(Checkland, 1981, p. 169). In this study, the researcher 

used Hensley's (1992) conceptual framework of planning as 

the basis to develop a questionnaire that would characterize 

the activities which comprise a model planning used in small 

academic libraries. 

Further, this study relied on experts in the field to 

validate the questionnaire. In a modem, complex world 

experts are necessary to comprehend the rapid changes 

occurring in a social system. Experts operate at the 

national, local, and organizational level (Benveniste, 

1977). For the purposes of this study, the directors of 

small academic libraries were identified as the experts who 

would have the most knowledge about planning in their 

libraries. This also allowed the use of the participant-

satisfaction model of effectiveness which relies on the 

judgments of individuals or groups about the quality of an 

organization (Hall, 1996). 

The researcher identified several areas that may affect 

planning or be affected by the planning process of the 

library. These included the influence of the institution 

and accrediting agency on library planning and the effects 

of library planning on funding, library resources, image of 

the library, goals, policies or procedures, and services to 

faculty and students. The questionnaire sought the opinions 

of directors of small academic libraries as to the 

effectiveness of their planning on these factors. The 
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independent variables were types of planning (none, 

operational, tactical, or strategic). The dependent 

variables were the perceptions of library directors as to 

the result of library planning on increase in funding, use 

of library resources, image of the library, changing goals, 

changing policies or procedures, and improving services to 

faculty and students. The study also determined whether 

there was a significant difference between type of small 

academic library (private or public) and level of planning 

(none, operational, tactical, or strategic) used. The 

independent variables were type of library (public or 

private), and the dependent variables were level of planning 

(none, operational, tactical, or strategic). 

This study also provided a description of the current 

practice in small academic libraries. The survey determined 

who is responsible for planning and addressed other 

questions about planning. Did the director of the library 

solely direct planning or share responsibility with others, 

such as the library staff or academic dean? Did others 

participate in the planning process? Have small academic 

libraries used formal types of planning, such as the Small 

Academic Library Planning Program, Planning-Programming-

Budgeting System and Zero Based Budgeting? Finally, the 

study included an analysis of the planning documents 

returned by library directors. 
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Development of the Survey Instrument 

Several researchers (Checkland, 1981; Harmon, Maus, & 

Morrissey, 1988; and Hensley, 1997) have presented 

schematics for the development of conceptual models. 

Harmon, Maus, and Morrissey (1988) dealt with knowledge 

modeling in expert systems. Checkland (1981) and Hensley 

(1997) proposed schematics for general systems models. 

These schematics have several common elements, such as 

forming research questions, prototype construction, field 

testing, and implementation or adoption of the model. The 

researcher followed Hensley's (1997) Schematic of the 

Processes for Validating System Models which was presented 

during a research course. In the first stage, the 

researcher determines whether a model of the structure of 

knowledge can be created. At this point, the researcher 

considers the research questions and mode of inquiry for the 

study. For example, this researcher asked several 

questions. Do small academic libraries plan? If small 

academic libraries do plan, what types of planning do they 

conduct? What is the perception of library directors of 

small academic libraries as to the effectiveness of their 

planning? In the second stage, the researcher generally 

develops a shell model which describes the discipline in a 

geometric form. For this study, the researcher used a 

questionnaire as the model to obtain the knowledge. A scan 

of the discipline constitutes the third stage in the 

validation of the systems model. The researcher reviewed 
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the literature of planning in business, higher education and 

libraries. 

With stage four, the researcher began to conceptualize 

and identify the various components to be included in the 

model questionnaire. In stages five and six, the researcher 

began construction of the prototype questionnaire and pilot 

testing of the prototype. The researcher began development 

of the survey instrument in the fall semester of 1990 during 

a research course. The professor and students in the class 

analyzed the survey instrument and provided feedback to the 

researcher. The instrument was further revised and 

presented to the researcher's dissertation committee in the 

fall of 1991. Committee members offered suggestions for 

improving the survey instrument. Two pilot studies provided 

further information for revisions. The final validation of 

"A Characterization of Planning in Small Academic Libraries" 

was made by the responding directors of small academic 

libraries during the full study. 

The first part of the questionnaire requested 

demographic information on the institution and library. 

This included the type of institution (public or private), 

the number of full-time equivalent students, the number of 

full-time equivalent faculty, and the number of professional 

and clerical library staff. The second question asked the 

library directors to classify the type of planning used in 

their libraries. The questionnaire also solicited 
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information on who was directly responsible for planning and 

other participants in the planning process. The sixth 

question asked the library directors about other planning 

techniques that they have used, for example. Program 

Planning & Evaluation, Management by Objectives, and Zero-

Based Budgeting. 

The survey also asked directors how much influence 

their institutions and accrediting agencies had on their 

library planning. The remaining questions determined the 

perceptions of the library directors as to the effectiveness 

of their planning in relation to 5% or greater increase in 

funding, better use of resources, improved image of the 

library, improvement in library goals, improvement in 

library policies or procedures, and improved services to 

faculty and students. 

Population Characteristics 

A specific definition of "small" academic library does 

not exist in the literature. As a reference point, the 

researcher used a population similar to one used by the 

Association of College and Research Libraries. The 

Association of College and Research Libraries (ACRL) 

developed a series of studies on college and small 

university libraries called College Library Information 

Packet Notes (What Is a CLIP Note?. 1985). ACRL selected 

200 libraries classified as Comprehensive Universities and 
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Colleges I and II and Liberals Arts I with enrollments of 

1,000 to 5,000 students for use in the CLIP Note studies. 

Since this researcher has experience with an on-campus 

enrollment of slightly less than 1,000, this researcher 

elected to use student populations of up to 4,000. 

For the purposes of this study, the target population 

consisted of the approximately 762 small academic libraries 

at colleges and universities with student enrollments of 

4,000 or fewer and classified as Baccalaureate (Liberal 

Arts) Colleges I, Baccalaureate Colleges II, and Master's 

(Comprehensive) Colleges and Universities I and II 

categories by The Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of 

Teaching (1994). Baccalaureate (Liberal Arts) Colleges I 

emphasize undergraduate education with 40 percent or more of 

their degrees in the liberal arts with restrictive 

admissions. Baccalaureate Colleges II emphasize 

undergraduate education but award 40 percent or less of 

degrees in the liberal arts or are less restrictive in 

admissions. Master's (Comprehensive) Colleges and 

Universities I offer a wide variety of baccalaureate 

programs and award 40 or more master's degrees in three or 

more academic areas. Master's (Comprehensive) Colleges and 

Universities II award 20 or more master's degrees in one or 

more academic disciplines. 
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Sampling 

To ensure that the results of the study could be 

generalized from the sample to the population and that the 

sample was representative of small academic libraries, the 

researcher used a systematic sample of the target population 

(Borg & Gall, 1989). An adequate sample size reduces the 

chances of making a Type I or Type II error when analyzing 

the data (Biggers, 1991). Using a formula developed by the 

National Educational Association, Krejcie and Morgan (1970) 

created a table for determining the sample size when the 

population size is known. According to this table for a 

population of 762, a sample of 254 would provide an adequate 

number of responses. Based on a return rate of 40%, the 

researcher used a sample size of 620 to obtain the suggested 

254 responses. 

Procedures for Gathering Data 

The survey instrument, "A Characterization of Planning 

in Small Academic Libraries," was used to obtain the 

information for this study (see Appendix A). The researcher 

conducted a pilot study in June of 1993. The researcher 

mailed the survey to the directors of a random sample of 24 

small academic libraries at colleges and universities 

classified in the Carnegie Liberal Arts I and II and 

Comprehensive II categories. In this pilot study, 15 or 62% 

of the directors returned the survey. One of the 15 

respondents was from a public institution and 14 of the 
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respondents were from private institutions. Of these 15 

libraries, 13 or 87% reported that they had plans while two 

or 13% did not plan. At the proposal meeting, several 

revisions were suggested by the dissertation committee, and 

a second pilot project was conducted in April, 1997. Eleven 

or 43% of the 25 library directors surveyed returned the 

questionnaire. After reviewing the responses, the 

researcher determined that the questionnaire solicited the 

desired information. The revised questionnaire was mailed 

to 450 directors of small academic libraries at institutions 

classified as Baccalaureate I and II and Master's 

(Comprehensive) Colleges and Universities I and II in May, 

1997. A self-addressed, stamped envelope was provided for 

each respondent to return the questionnaire. A follow-up 

letter was sent to each director who did not respond within 

two weeks. Of the 450, 210 directors or 46% returned the 

questionnaire. Seventeen questionnaires were discarded 

because of missing data which left 193 usable responses. 

Since this did not obtain the required 254 responses needed 

for a valid sample, a second mailing was sent to an 

additional 170 directors of small academic libraries. The 

second mailing yielded an additional 64 responses for a 40% 

return rate. Since no changes were made in the 

questionnaire from the second pilot study, the researcher 

also used the 11 responses from the second pilot study. 
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Thus, a total of 268 responses were obtained for the 

analysis of the data. 

Procedures for Analyzing Data 

Data were analyzed on the student's personal computer 

using the student version of SPSS. Questions on the survey 

instniment, "A Characterization of Planning in Small 

Academic Libraries," provided ordinal and interval data. 

Chi-square determined if there was a significant 

relationship between type of library (public or private) and 

level of planning (none, operational, tactical, or 

strategic) (Pagano, 1990). To examine the effects of the 

different levels of planning on the directors' perceptions 

regarding their planning, analysis of variance was used to 

test the hypotheses. The Scheffe post hoc test was used 

where significant differences were found. ANOVA determined 

whether there were any significant differences in the 

perceptions of director's of small academic libraries as to 

the influence of the institution's plan on library planning, 

the influence of the accrediting agency on library planning 

and the effectiveness of types of planning (operational, 

tactical, or strategic) on increasing funding, better use of 

resources, improving the image of the library, changing 

goals of the library, changing policies or procedures of the 

library, and improving service to faculty and students. 
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CHAPTER IV 

RESULTS 

Introdnnl-ion 

The purpose of this study was to investigate the status 

of planning in small academic libraries. In chapter four 

the researcher presents the results obtained from the 

descriptive and statistical analysis of planning occurring 

in small academic libraries. 

Institutional Profile 

The total population consisted of 762 small academic 

libraries with 17% at public institutions and 83% at private 

institutions. Of the 268 responding small academic 

libraries, 34 or 13% were at public institutions and 234 or 

87% were at private institutions. Thus, the responding 

sample was representative of the total population in terms 

of type of institution. Within the parameters of a small 

academic library, the demographic data showed that the 

libraries fell into several categories. One hundred and 

twenty-one (45%) small academic libraries contained from 

100,000 to 199,999 volumes (Table 4.1). Sixty-eight (26%) 

libraries contained fewer than 100,000 volumes. Thirty-

eight libraries (14%) contained from 200,000 to 299,999 

volumes, and 33 libraries (12%) contained more than 300,000 

volumes. 
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Table 4.1: Number of Volumes 

Volumes 
Less than 100,000 
100,000 - 199,999 
200,000 - 299,999 
300,000 or Greater 
Not Reported 
Total 

Frequency 
68 
121 
38 
33 
8 

268 

Percent 
26 
45 
14 
12 
3 

100 

The largest concentration (112 or 42%) of full-time 

equivalent students for institutions of small academic 

libraries was found in the 1,000 to 1,999 category (Table 

4.2). Seventy-four institutions (28%) had fewer than 1,000 

full-time equivalent students. Forty-five institutions 

(17%) institutions had 2,000 to 2,999 full-time equivalent 

students, 13 institutions (5%) had 3,000 to 3,999 full-time 

equivalent students, and four institutions (1%) had more 

than 4,000 students. 

Table 4.2: Number of Students (FTE) 

Students (FTE) 
Less than 1,000 
1,000 - 1,999 
2,000 - 2,999 
3,000 - 3,999 
4,000 - or greater 
Not Reported 
Total 

Frequency 
74 
112 
45 
13 
4 
20 

268 

Percent 
28 
42 
17 
5 
1 
7 

100 

The majority of institutions (142 or 53%) small 

academic libraries had fewer than 100 full-time equivalent 

faculty (Table 4.3). Sixty-nine institutions (26%) had 

between 100 and 199 full-time equivalent faculty. Twenty-
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three institutions (9%) had more than 200 full-time 

equivalent faculty. 

Table 4.3: Number of Faculty (FTE) 

Faculty (FTE) 
Less than 100 
100 - 199 
200 - 299 
300 - 399 
400 - or greater 
Not Reported 
Total 

Frequency 
142 
69 
16 
7 
0 
34 

268 

Percent 
53 
26 
6 
3 
0 
12 
100 

Small academic libraries generally had small clerical 

and professional staffs. The majority (53%) of small 

academic libraries had five or fewer professional staff 

(Table 4.4). One hundred and two libraries (39%) had six to 

nine professional staff with only 17 libraries (6%) having 

ten or more professional librarians. 

Table 4.4: Number of Professional Staff 

Professional Frequency Percent 
Staff 

53 
39 
6 
2 

100 

A majority of small academic libraries (131 or 53%) 

also had five or fewer clerical staff (Table 4.5). Seventy-

six libraries (31%) had six to nine clerical staff, and 

forty-one libraries (16%) had ten or more clerical staff. 

1-5 
6-9 
10 or greater 
Not reported 

Total 

143 
102 
17 
6 

268 
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Table 4.5: Number of Clerical Staff 

S t a f f 
1 - 5 
6 - 9 
10 o r more 
Not R e p o r t e d 

T o t a l 

F i n d i n g s 

Frequency 
131 

76 
41 
20 

268 

P e r c e n t 
53 
31 
16 

100 

The first hypothesis stated that there was no 

significant difference between type of small academic 

library (public or private) and level of planning (none, 

operational, tactical, or strategic). The independent 

variable was type of institution, and the dependent variable 

was level of planning (none, operational, tactical or 

strategic). The hypothesis was tested with the chi-square 

test. The null hypothesis was retained. The chi-square 

test showed that there was not a significant difference 

between type of institution and level of planning (Table 

4.6). The chi-square value of 4.172 did not exceed the 

critical value of 7.815 for 3 degrees of freedom at the .05 

level (Table 4.7). 

Table 4.6: Crosstabulations and Standard Residuals of Level 
of Planning by Type of Institution 

Type Public % within 
Type 
Std. 
Res idual 

Private % within 
Type 
Std. 
Residual 

Tota l % within 
Type 

Level 
None 

5.9% 

-1,3 

15.4% 

.5 

14.2% 

0 perat ional 

17.6% 

-.5 

22.6% 

2 

22.0% 

Tact ical 

64.7% 

1.2 

47 4% 

- 5 

49 6% 

Strategic 

1 1.8% 

- 4 

14.5% 

1 

14 2% 

Tota l 

100.0% 

100 0% 

100.0% 
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Table 4.7: Chi-square tests for Type of 
Library and Type of Planning 

P ea r so n 
C h i-S q u a re 
L i k e lih c o d R a t io 
L in e a r - b y - L in ea r 
A s s o c i a t i o n 

N o f V a l i d C a s e s 

V a lue 

4 1 7 2 ^ 

4 . 5 3 3 

1 . 6 7 2 

2 6 8 

d f 

3 

3 

1 

A sym p 
S ig 

( 2 - s i d e d ) 

. 2 4 3 

. 2 0 9 

1 9 6 

a 2 c e l l s ( 2 5 . 0 % ) h a v e e x p e c t e d c o u n t l ess t h a n 
5 T h e m i n i m u m e x p e c t e d c o u n t is 4 . 8 2 

Thirty-eight or 14% of small academic libraries 

reported that they did no planning (Table 4.8). Thirty-six 

private small academic libraries did no planning as compared 

to two public small academic libraries who did no planning. 

Two hundred and thirty or 86% of small academic libraries 

reported that they did conduct some type of planning. 

Public, as well as, private small academic libraries 

reported that tactical planning was the most commonly used 

planning technique with a total of 133 or 50%. Twenty-two 

public small academic libraries used tactical planning while 

111 private small academic libraries used tactical planning. 

Operational planning was the second most used planning 

method with five public small academic libraries using this 

method and 53 private small academic libraries for a total 

of 59 or 22%. Thirty-four private small academic libraries 

and four public small academic libraries used strategic 

planning for a total of 38 or 14%. 
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Table 4.8: Types of Planning Used by Small 
Academic Libraries. 

Types 

None 
Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 

Public 
N=34 
N 
2 
6 

22 
4 

Private 
N=234 

N 
36 
53 
111 
34 

Total 
N=268 
N % 
38 14 
59 22 
133 50 
38 14 

The second hypothesis stated that there was no 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

influence of the institution's planning on the library's 

planning. The hypothesis was tested with analysis of 

variance (ANOVA) procedures. The independent variable was 

the library's type of planning (operational, tactical or 

strategic), and the dependent variable was the librarians' 

perceptions of the influence of the institution's planning 

on library planning. Using a Likert scale with little 

influence of institution's plan on library planning as one 

to complete domination as five, the means ranged from 2.93 

for operational planning to 3.53 for strategic planning 

(Table 4.9). 

Table 4.9: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
the Institutional Plan on Library Planning 
According to Types of Planning Used 

Interval for Mean 
Std. Lower Upper 

N Mean Deviation Bound Bound 
Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

57 
133 
38 

228 

2.93 
3.41 
3.53 
3.31 

.98 

.78 

.92 

.88 

2.67 
3.28 
3.22 
3.20 

3.19 
3.55 
3.83 
3.43 
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The null hypothesis was rejected. Analysis of variance 

(ANOVA) showed that there was a significant difference at 

the .05 level (Table 4.10). The Scheffe post-hoc test 

determined there were two pairs with significant differences 

between the means. In the first comparison there was a 

significant difference between the means of operational and 

tactical planning. Library directors using operational 

planning reported that their institution's plan moderately 

(2.93) influenced their library planning as compared to 

library directors using tactical planning who reported that 

their institution's plan somewhat more than moderately 

(3.41) influenced their library planning. The second 

significant difference occurred between operational and 

strategic planning. Library directors using strategic 

planning reported that their institution's plan somewhat 

more than moderately (3.53) influenced their library 

planning. Strategic planners were significantly more 

influenced by their institution's plan than operational 

planners but not significantly more than tactical planners. 

It seems that small academic libraries using a more 

sophisticated type of planning may have been encouraged or 

required to do so by their institution. 
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Table 4.10: One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Institutional Plan 

Between 
Groups 
W i t h i n 
Groups 
T o t a l 

Sum of 
S q u a r e s 

11 .442 

165.449 
176.890 

df 

2 

225 
227 

Mean 
Square 

5 .721 

.735 

F 

7 .780 

C r i t i c a l 
Va lue 

3 .04 

S i g 

.001 

Overall, only 12 (5%) of the library directors reported 

that their institution's plan had little influence on their 

library planning (Table 4-11). One hundred eighty-eight 

(82%) of the library directors said that their institution's 

plan had a moderate to strong influence on their library 

planning. The planning at four (1.8%) libraries was 

completely dominated by their institution's plan. 

Table 4.11: Co\int and Percentages of the Variable 
Institutional Planning 

Level Operational Count 

% within 
Level 

Tactical Count 
% within 
Level 

Strategic Count 
% within 
Level 

Total Count 

% within 
Level 

Institutional Plan 

1 
5 

8.8% 

4 

3.0% 

3 

7.9% 

12 

5.3% 

2 
13 

22.8% 

10 

7.5% 

1 

2.6% 

24 

10.5% 

3 
21 

36.8% 

48 

36 1% 

8 

21.1% 

77 

33.8% 

4 
17 

29.8% 

69 

51.9% 

25 

65.8% 

111 

48.7% 

5 
1 

1.8% 

2 

1.5% 

1 

2.6% 

4 

1.8% 

Total 
57 

100.0% 

133 

100.0% 

38 

100 0% 

228 

100.0% 

The third hypothesis stated that there was not a 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

influence of the institution's accrediting agency on library 

planning. The hypothesis was tested with analysis of 
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variance. The independent variable was the type of library 

planning (operational, tactical, or strategic), and the 

dependent variable was the librarians' perceptions of the 

influence of their accrediting agency on library planning. 

On a Likert scale with one as little influence of the 

institution's accrediting agency on library planning to five 

as complete domination of the accrediting agency on library 

planning, the means ranged from 3.12 for operational 

planning to 3.31 on tactical planning (Table 4.12). 

Table 4.12: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Accrediting Agency on Library Planning According 
to Types of Planning Used 

95% Confidence 
Interval for Mean 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 

58 
133 
38 
229 

Mean 

3.12 
3.31 
3.26 
3.25 

Std. 
Deviatio 

n 
.94 
.91 

1.00 
.93 

Lower 
Bound 

2.87 
3.15 
2.93 
3.13 

Upper 
Bound 

3.37 
3.47 
3.59 
3.38 

The null hypothesis was retained. Analysis of variance 

(ANOVA) showed that there was not a significant difference 

among librarians' perceptions of the influence of the 

institution's accrediting agency on library planning (Table 

4.13). It was thought that strategic planning might be 

encouraged by one's accrediting agency, but that did not 

seem to be the case. 
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Table 4.13: One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Accrediting Agency 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Total 

Sum of 
Squares 

1.426 

197.884 
199.310 

df 

2 

226 
228 

Mean 
Square 

.713 

.876 

F 

.814 

Critical 
Value 

3.04 

Sig 

.444 

Library directors using all three types of planning 

reported a moderate influence of their accrediting agency on 

library planning. A larger percentage of tactical (51.9) 

and strategic planners (47.4%) said that their accrediting 

agency had a strong influence on their planning as compared 

to 37.9% for operational planners (Table 4.14). Thirty-

eight percent of operational planners, 28% of tactical 

planners, and 34% of strategic planners reported a moderate 

influence. Only seven percent of small academic libraries 

said that their accrediting agency had little influence on 

their planning, and less than 2% said that their planning 

was completely dominated by their accrediting agency. 
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Table 4.14: Count and Percentages of the Variable 
Accrediting Agency Influence 

Level Operational Count 
% within 
Level 

Tactical Count 
% within 
Level 

Strategic Count 
% within 
Level 

Total Count 
% within 
Level 

Accrediting agency influence 
1 

4 

6.9% 

7 

5.3% 

4 

10.5% 

15 

6.6% 

2 
9 

15.5% 

18 

13.5% 

2 

5.3% 

29 

12.7% 

3 
22 

37.9% 

37 

27.8% 

13 

34.2% 

72 

31.4% 

4 
22 

37.9% 

69 

51.9% 

18 

47.4% 

109 

47.6% 

5 
1 

1.7% 

2 

1.5% 

1 

2.6% 

4 

1.7% 

Total 
58 

100.0% 

133 

100.0% 

38 

100.0% 

229 

100.0% 

The fourth hypothesis stated that there was not a 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on increasing funding. The hypothesis 

was tested with analysis of variance (ANOVA). The 

independent variable was type of library planning 

(operational, tactical or strategic) and the dependent 

variable was the perceptions of librarians' of the result of 

their library planning on increasing funding. Using a 

Likert scale with one as strongly disagree that planning 

resulted in a 5% or greater increase in funding for each 

year of planning and five as strongly agree, the means 

ranged from 2.65 for operational planning to 3.22 for 

strategic planning. These were the lowest means on any of 

the dependent variables (Table 4.15). 
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Table 4.15: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Types of Planning on Funding 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 
57 
130 
36 

223 

Mean 
2.65 
3.05 
3.22 
2.97 

Std. 
Deviation 

1.43 
1.54 
1.31 
1.49 

95% Confidence 
Interval for 

Mean 
Lower 
Bound 
2.27 
2.78 
2.78 
2.78 

Upper 
Bound 
3.03 
3.31 
3.67 
3.17 

The one-way ANOVA resulted in a P value of less than 

.05, thus the null hypothesis was retained. There was not a 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

results of planning on increasing library funding (Table 

4.16). 

Table 4.16 One-way ANOVA for Perception of the Influence of 
Types of Planning on Funding 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Total 

Sum of 
Squares 

8.911 

482.928 
491.839 

df 

2 

220 
222 

Mean 
Square 

4.455 

2.195 

F 

2.030 

Critical 
Value 

3.04 

Sig 

.134 

A somewhat unexpected finding was that 34% of the 

directors of small academic libraries disagreed or strongly 

disagreed that their planning had resulted in a 5% or 

greater increase in funding (Table 4.17). Seventeen percent 

of directors were neutral about their planning increasing 

funding, and 46% of directors somewhat or strongly agreed 

that planning had increased their funding by 5% or more. 
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Table 4.17: Count and Percentages of the Variable Funding 

Level 

Total 

Opet3tional 

Tactical 

Strategic 

Count 
% within 
Level 

Count 
% within 
Level 
Count 
% within 
Level 
Count 
% within 
Level 

Funding 

0 
3 

5.3% 

4 

3.1% 

7 

3.1% 

1 
15 

26.3% 

28 

21.5% 

5 

13.9% 

48 

21.5% 

2 
6 

10.5% 

16 

12.3% 

5 

13.9% 

27 

12.1% 

3 
10 

17.5% 

19 

14.6% 

10 

27.8% 

39 

17.5% 

4 

21 

36.8% 

36 

27.7% 

9 

25.0% 

66 

29.6% 

5 
2 

3.5% 

27 

20 8% 

7 

19 4-c 

36 

16 1% 

Total 
57 

100 0% 

130 

100 0% 

36 

100.0% 

223 

100.0% 

The fifth hypothesis stated that there was no 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on better use of resources. The 

hypothesis was tested with analysis of variance. The 

independent variable was type of library planning 

(operational, tactical or strategic), and the dependent 

variable was the librarians' perceptions of the result of 

their planning on better use of resources. Using a Likert 

scale of one as strongly disagree that planning resulted in 

better use of resources to five as strongly agree that 

planning resulted in better use of resources, the means 

ranged from 4.11 on strategic planning to 4.33 on tactical 

planning (Table 4.18). 
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Table 4.18: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Types of Planning on Resources 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 
58 
132 
38 

228 

Mean 
4.31 
4.33 
4.11 
4.29 

Std. 
Deviation 

.71 

.81 
1.06 
.84 

95% Confidence 
Interval 

Mean 
Lower 
Bound 
4.12 
4.19 
3.76 
4.18 

for 

Upper 
Bound 
4.50 
4.47 
4.45 
4.39 

The hypothesis was retained. Analysis of variance 

(ANOVA) showed that there was not a significant difference 

among librarians' perceptions of the result of planning on 

better use of resources (Table 4.19). 

Table 4.19: One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Planning on Resources 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Total 

Sum of 
Squares 

1.484 

156.985 
158.469 

df 

2 

225 
227 

Mean 
Square 

.742 

.698 

F 

1.064 

Critical 
Value 

3.04 

Sig 

.347 

Eighty-eight percent of the directors somewhat agreed 

or strongly agreed that their planning resulted in better 

use of library resources (Table 4.20). Directors of small 

academic libraries using tactical planning had the highest 

percentage of strongly agree responses with 49% as compared 

to operational planning with 40% and strategic planning with 

45%. Directors using all types of planning seemed to be 

satisfied with the results of their planning on making 

better use of their resources. 
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Table 4.20: Count and Percentages of the Variable 
Resources 

Level Operational Count 

% within 
Level 

Tactical Count 

% within 
Level 

Strategic Count 

% within 
Level 

Total Count 

% within 
Level 

Resources 

1 
1 

1.7% 

2 

1.5% 

2 

5.3% 

5 

2.2% 

2 

2 

1.5% 

2 

.9% 

3 
2 

3.4% 

11 

8.3% 

7 

18.4% 

20 

8.8% 

4 
32 

55.2% 

53 

40.2% 

12 

31.6% 

97 

42.5% 

5 
23 

39.7% 

64 

48.5% 

17 

44.7% 

104 

45.6% 

Total 
58 

100.0% 

132 

100.0% 

38 

100.0% 

228 

100.0% 

The sixth hypothesis stated that there was no 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on improving the image of the library. 

The hypothesis was tested with analysis of variance (ANOVA). 

The independent variable was type of planning (operational, 

tactical or strategic), and the dependent variable was the 

librarians' perceptions as to the result of planning on 

improving the image of the library. Using a Likert scale 

with one as strongly disagree that planning resulted in an 

improved image of the library to five as strongly agree, the 

means ranged from 4.26 for operational planning to 4.39 for 

strategic planning (Table 4.21). The means ranged from 4.26 

on operational planning to 4.41 on tactical planning (Table 

4.21). 
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Table 4.21: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Types of Planning on Image 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 
58 
132 
38 

228 

Mean 
4.26 
4.41 
4.39 
4.37 

Std. 
Deviation 

.66 

.70 

.92 

.73 

95% Confidence 
Interval 
Lower 
Bound 
4.08 
4.29 
4.09 
4.27 

for Mean 
Upper 
Bound 
4.43 
4.53 
4.70 
4.46 

The hypothesis was retained. Analysis of variance 

showed that there was no significant difference among 

librarians' perceptions of the results of planning on 

improving the image of the library (Table 4.22). 

Table 4.22: One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Planning on Image 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Total 

Sum of 
Squares 

.944 

120.109 
121.053 

df 

2 

225 
227 

Mean 
Square 

.472 

.534 

F 

.840 

Critical 
Value 

3.04 

Sig 

.415 

Almost one-half (48.6%) of the library directors 

strongly agreed that their planning had improved the image 

of the library (Table 4.23). Eighty-eight directors (41%) 

somewhat agreed that their planning had improved the image 

of the library. 
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Table 4.23: Count and Percentages of the Variable Image 

Level Operational Count 

% within 
Level 

Tactical Count 
% within 
Level 

Strategic Count 
% within 
Level 

Total Count 

% wrthin 
Level 

imaae 
1 

1 

2.6% 

1 

4% 

2 

2 

1.5% 

2 

.9% 

3 4 1 5 1 6 
6 

10.3% 

10 

7 6% 

5 

13.2% 

21 

9.2% 

32 1 19 

55.2°/: 328% 

52 

39 4% 

9 

23.7% 

93 

40.8% 

68 

51 5=/: 

23 

60.5% 

110 

48.2% 

1 

1.7% 

Total 
58 

100 0% 

132 

100 0% 

38 

•00 0% 

1 228 

4S: ^00 0% 

The seventh hypothesis stated that there was not a 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on improving the goals of the library. 

The hypothesis was tested with analysis of variance (ANOVA). 

The independent variable was type of planning (operational, 

tactical or strategic), and the dependent variable was the 

librarians' perceptions as to the result of planning on 

improving the goals of the library. Using a Likert scale 

with one as strongly disagree that planning improved library 

goals to five as strongly agree, the means ranged from 3.98 

on operational planning to 4.55 on tactical planning (Table 

4.24). 
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Table 4.24: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Types of Planning on Goals 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 
57 
132 
38 

227 

Mean 
3.98 
4.52 
4.34 
4.36 

Std. 
Deviation 

.77 

.67 

.99 

.79 

95% Confidence 
Interval 
Lower 
Bound 
3.78 
4.41 
4.02 
4.25 

for Mean 
Upper 
Bound 
4.19 
4.64 
4.67 
4.46 

The hypothesis was rejected. Analysis of variance 

(ANOVA) showed that there was a significant difference among 

librarians' perceptions of the results of planning on 

improving the goals of the library at the .05 level (Table 

4.25) . 

Table 4.25: One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Planning on Goals 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Total 

Sum of 
Squares 

11.630 

128.467 
140.097 

df 

2 

224 
226 

Mean 
Square 

5.815 

.574 

F 

10.139 

Critical 
Value 

3.04 

Sig 

.01 

The Scheffe post hoc test showed a significant 

difference between the means of operational planning (3.98) 

and tactical planning (4.52). This would seem to be a 

logical outcome between the two types of planning since 

operational planning focuses more on the day-to-day 

operations of the library. In tactical planning, the 

library takes an active role in setting its goals for 
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periods of one to five years. The difference between the 

means of operational planning (3.98) and strategic planning 

(4.34) approached significance at .079. 

Two hundred and seven (91.3%) library directors 

somewhat or strongly agreed that their planning improved the 

goals of the library (Table 4.26). Six library directors 

(2.7%) disagreed that their planning improved the goals of 

the library. 

Table 4.26: Count and Percentages of the Variable Goals 

Level 

Total 

Operational 

Tactical 

Strategic 

Count 
% within 
Level 

Count 
% within 
Level 

Count 
% within 
Level 

Count 
% within 
Level 

image 

1 

1 

2.6% 

1 

.4% 

2 

2 

1.5% 

2 

9% 

3 
6 

10.3% 

10 

7.6% 

5 

13.2% 

21 

9.2% 

4 
32 

55 2% 

52 

39 4% 

9 

23 7% 

93 

40 8% 

5 
19 

32 8% 

68 

51 5% 

23 

60.5% 

110 

48.2% 

6 
1 

1 7% 

1 

4% 

Total 
58 

100 0% 

132 

100 0% 

38 

100 0% 

228 

100 0% 

The eighth hypothesis stated that there was not a 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on improving the policies or procedures 

of the library. The hypothesis was tested with analysis of 

variance (ANOVA). The independent variable was type of 

planning (operational, tactical or strategic), and the 

dependent variable was the librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on improving policies or procedures of 

the library. Using a Likert scale with one as strongly 
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disagree that planning brought about an improvement in 

library policies or procedures and five as strongly agree, 

the means ranged from 4.24 on operational and tactical 

planning to 4.45 on strategic planning (Table 4.27). 

Table 4.27: Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Types of Planning on Policies 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 

58 
133 
38 

229 

Mean 

4.24 
4.24 
4.45 
4.28 

Std. 
Deviatio 

n 
.66 
.89 
.80 
.82 

95% Con 
Interval 
Lower 
Bound 

4.07 
4.09 
4.19 
4.17 

fidence 
for Mean 

Upper 
Bound 

4.41 
4.39 
4.71 
4.38 

The hypothesis was retained. Analysis of variance 

(ANOVA) showed that there was not a significant difference 

among librarians' perceptions of the results of planning on 

improving the policies and procedures of the library (Table 

4.28) . 

Table 4.28: One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Planning on Policies 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Total 

Sum of 
Squares 

1.352 

152.316 
153.668 

df 

2 

226 
228 

Mean 
Square 

.676 

.674 

F 

1.003 

Critical 
Value 

3.04 

Sig 

.368 

Two hundred and seven (91%) library directors somewhat 

agreed and strongly agreed that planning resulted in 
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improving policies or procedures of the library (Table 

4.29). Thus, few library directors thought that their 

planning had no effect on improving policies or procedures 

of the library. 

Table 4.29: Count and Percentages of the Variable Policies 

Level 

Total 

Operaticx^l 

Tactical 

Strategic 

Count 

% within 

Level 

Count 

°/c wrthin 

Level 

Count 

% wrthin 

Level 

Count 

% wrthin 

Level 

0 

2 

1 5=: 

2 

9=: 

1 

1 

8=-c 

2.6=-

2 

.9=/: 

policies 

2 

2 

1 5=-. 

2 

9=': 

3 

7 

1 2 . 1 % 

8 

6 0=c 

1 

2 6=-= 

16 

7 0=: 

4 

30 

51 7=-

65 

48 9=-

15 

39 5=-

110 

48 0=-

5 

2' 

36 2=: 

55 

41 4 : 

21 

55 3= c 

97 

42 4=: 

Total 

58 

100 0=/o 

133 

100 0=: 

38 

100 0=: 

229 

100.0% 

The ninth hypothesis stated that there was not a 

significant difference among librarians' perceptions of the 

result of planning on improving services to faculty and 

students. The hypothesis was tested with analysis of 

variance (ANOVA). The highest means occurred with this 

dependent variable. On a Likert scale with one as strongly 

disagree that planning resulted in improved services to 

faculty and students and five as strongly agree, operational 

planning had the highest mean of 4.66 with tactical planning 

at 4.58 and strategic planning at 4.53 (Table 4.30). 
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Table 4.30 Descriptives for Perception of Influence of 
Planning on Services 

Operational 
Tactical 
Strategic 
Total 

N 
58 

131 
38 

227 

Mean 
4.66 
4.58 
4.53 
4.59 

Std. 
Deviation 

.51 

.69 

.80 

.67 

95°, 0 confidence 
Interval for Mean 

Lower 
Bound 
4.52 
4.46 
4.26 
4.50 

Upper 
Bound 
4.79 
4.70 
4.79 
4.68 

The hypothesis was retained. Analysis of variance 

(ANOVA) showed that there was not a significant difference 

among librarians' perceptions of the results of planning on 

improving services to faculty and staff (Table 4.31). 

Table 4.31 One-way ANOVA for Perception of Influence of 
Planning on Services 

Sum of 
Squares 

df Mean 
Square 

Critical 
Value 

Between 
Groups 
Within 
Groups 
Tota l 

4 . 4 1 3 

1 0 0 . 4 8 6 
1 0 4 . 8 9 9 

2 
2 2 4 

2 2 6 

. 2 0 7 

. 4 4 9 

.460 3.04 .632 

Almost two-thirds (65%) of directors of small academic 

libraries strongly agreed that their planning had improved 

services to faculty and students (Table 4-32). Seventy-one 

(32%) library directors strongly agreed that their planning 

had improved services to faculty and students. Library 

directors seemed to find that their planning, regardless of 

type, had a positive effect on services to faculty and 

students. 

85 



Table 4.32: Count and Percentages of the Variable Services 

Level 

Total 

Operational 

Tactical 

Strategic 

Count 
% within 
Level 
Count 
% within 
Level 
Count 
% within 
Level 

Count 
% within 
Level 

services 

1 

2 

1.5% 

1 

2.6% 

3 

1.3% 

3 
1 

1.7% 

3 

2.3% 

1 

2.6% 

5 

2.2% 

4 
18 

31.0% 

41 

31.3% 

12 

31.6% 

71 

31.3% 

5 
39 

67.2% 

85 

64.9% 

24 

63.2% 

148 

65.2% 

Total 
58 

100.0% 

131 

100.0% 

38 

100.0% 

227 

100.0% 

Other data about planning in small academic libraries 

were also obtained. Of the 221 directors who responded to 

the question about who is directly responsible for planning 

in their libraries, 97% said that the director of the 

library is directly responsible for planning. Library 

directors also responded that they accounted for 50% to 100% 

of the time and effort spent on the planning process. 

Assistant directors contributed 25% or less of the time 

spent on planning. The amount of time that the academic 

dean or vice president contributed was generally 20% or 

less. 

Small academic libraries have also used other planning 

techniques. One hundred and eight library directors (47%) 

reported that they have used strategic planning. The second 

most used planning technique was Management by Objectives 

(MBO) 75 or 33%. Other planning techniques showed low usage 

by small academic libraries: Program Planning & Evaluation, 
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32 libraries (14%); Management Review and Analysis Program, 

four libraries (2%); Planning-Program-Budgetary System, nine 

libraries (4%); Small Academic Library Planning Program, 23 

libraries (10%); Program Evaluation and Review Technique, 19 

libraries (8%); and Zero-Based Budgeting, 53 libraries, 

(23%). 

Ninety-four of the 268 responding library directors 

made comments about their planning. Twenty-two comments of 

library directors who did no formal planning ranged from "We 

don't plan, we cope" to "I wouldn't say we are smug about 

our lack of planning, but we have managed fairly well." Six 

directors reported that they had informal plans, such as 

those related to budget or acquisitions. Others listed 

plans for special projects, for example, technology, 

buildings and services to patrons. Three library directors 

cited lack of budget as the reason they did no formal 

planning. Two library directors said that they were working 

on strategic plans for the future. It seems that library 

directors who did no formal planning did not perceive the 

need for formal planning. 

Operational planners (29) made some interesting 

observations about their planning. One director said, "Hard 

to be against planning but sometimes the process gets in the 

way of reaching the goals. Some of the best ten libraries 

of which I know had few planning documents." Another 

library director commented, "Formal business school-type 
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planning is restrictive and unnecessary." On the whole 

though, most of the comments basically described specific 

planning initiatives in the libraries. Seven of the library 

directors indicated that they were beginning a more 

comprehensive planning process. 

Most of the 37 library directors using tactical 

planning seemed to find their planning helpful in achieving 

their goals. One director attributed the institution's 

triple growth in student enrollment to planning. Seven of 

the library directors reported that they were moving toward 

a strategic planning model. Others indicated that their 

planning process was more of an on-going process. Negative 

statements about planning included, "In a small library 

where staff and faculty work closely together, I believe 

elaborate planning models are not efficient." Another 

director said, "After 35 years of experience, I find this an 

exercise in cynicism and a waste of human resources." 

Strategic planners made few comments (six) about their 

planning. Four responses indicated that strategic planning 

had positive effects in their libraries, especially for 

obtaining outside funding. Compared to the other groups, 

strategic planners seemed to be less enthusiastic about 

their planning. 

88 



CHAPTER V 

CONCLUSIONS 

Summary 

Previously, few studies have shown what planning is 

occurring in small academic libraries. In this study, the 

researcher designed a questionnaire to solicit information 

about planning in small academic libraries. The 

questionnaire determined how many small academic libraries 

plan, the types of planning used by small academic 

libraries, and the perceptions of directors of small 

academic libraries as to the effectiveness of their 

planning. 

Conclusions 

Twelve years ago, a library expert concluded that 

planning did not seem to be common in academic libraries. 

Further, planning was not promoted for smaller, non-

Association of Research Libraries (McClure, 1985). Assuming 

that these observations were correct, planning has made 

impressive gains in small academic libraries in recent 

years. The evidence in Chapter IV showed that a majority of 

small academic libraries surveyed do plan. Of the 268 

responding libraries, 230 or 86% reported that they did 

plan. Several of the 38 libraries that reported no formal 

planning did say that they used informal planning. 
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It was expected that more small academic libraries 

would be using strategic planning than the 38 which reported 

using it. The researcher had also speculated that the 

directors of small academic libraries using strategic 

planning would rate their planning as significantly more 

effective than directors using operational or tactical 

planning. Although this only proved to be the case for the 

variable of improving goals, some differences did occur. On 

the variable of funding, 19% (seven) of strategic planners 

and 21% (27) of tactical planners strongly agreed that their 

planning increased their funding 5% or more as compared to 

4% (two) of operational planners (column 5, Table 4.17). On 

the variable of improving the image of the library, 61% (23) 

of strategic planners and 52% (68) of tactical planners 

strongly agreed that their planning had improved the image 

of the library as compared to 33% (19) of operational 

planners (column 5, Table 4.23). On the variable of 

improving the policies of the library, 55% (21) of strategic 

planners strongly agreed that their planning improved the 

policies of the library as compared to 41% (55) of tactical 

planners and 36% (21) of operational planners (column 5, 

Table 4.29). Thus, strategic and tactical planners had a 

higher percentage of strongly agree responses than 

operational planners. 

One possible reason for the lack of significance of the 

results of planning may be that the ratings of effectiveness 
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were based on the subjective opinions of the directors of 

small academic libraries. Directors might be reluctant to 

acknowledge that their planning did not have a positive 

impact on their libraries. Other measures, such as the 

perceptions of students and faculty, would provide more data 

on whether planning had improved the library. 

Another explanation for this lack of differentiation in 

the results of planning may lie in the definition of 

strategic planning. Libraries may call their plans 

"strategic" when in fact they are closer to tactical 

planning. Of the 36 libraries which returned a copy of 

their planning document, 17 had "strategic" in the title of 

the document. A review of the planning documents showed 

that there seemed to be little difference between the 

strategic planning documents and the other planning 

documents. According to the definition on the survey, 

strategic planning is longer than five years. Most of the 

planning documents covered a time period of one to five 

years, and only two projected more than five years. 

Another element in the definition of strategic planning 

was that the library staff plans the goals, means and 

strategies for achieving its mission by articulating its 

plan with several institutional partners and patrons within 

the long-term planning framework of the institution. 

Mission statements, goals and objectives were common 

elements in most of the planning documents. Strategies were 
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mentioned in only nine of the planning documents with seven 

of these in the strategic planning documents. Without 

strategies to advance the objectives and goals of the 

library, strategic planning will not be as effective. The 

definition of strategic planning also referred to 

partnerships within the institutional planning framework. 

Very few (two) of the planning dociiments mentioned 

partnerships. One of the documents had a goal to "develop 

its external fund sources and to seek out education, 

corporate and government partners to meet the initiatives." 

The other library used consultative planning groups and 

encouraged the participation of librarians in the university 

community and local, state, regional, and national groups. 

Although the libraries may engage in activities not 

mentioned in their planning documents, it may be that small 

academic libraries are not taking advantage of the benefits 

of strategic planning. 

Also, there may be an underlying belief that the long-

range planning emphasis of strategic planning may not be 

feasible in libraries. One document stated that "It is 

difficult to plan five years ahead in academic libraries, 

given the pervasive impact of newly-emerging technologies on 

the Library's role." 

Overall, directors of small academic libraries seemed 

to be satisfied with the results of their planning. The 

highest level of satisfaction with planning resulted with 
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the variable of improving services to faculty and staff. 

Service to faculty and students is an essential function of 

the academic library which was reflected in several of the 

plans returned by library directors. For example, "The 

primary purpose of an academic library is service to its 

clientele." Another plan stated, "The Library's resources 

and services will become more critical as the College moves 

from a teaching environment to a learning environment." The 

mission of one library was to "develop an incremental 

approach to library planning to insure the successful 

introduction and integration of new systems and services 

with those of the print library." 

The library has often been referred to as the "heart" 

of the university. Small academic libraries can choose to 

maintain the status quo or move forward. Planning, and 

strategic planning in particular, may allow the small 

academic library to remain a vital part of the university in 

the midst of the dramatic changes of the information age. 

Recommendations 

A recent editorial in a journal for college and 

research libraries advised librarians to "Plan or Be Planned 

For" (Riggs, 1997, p. 400). The editorial suggested that 

strategic planning offers the most effective method for 

libraries to deal with the rapid changes taking place in 

libraries. This study showed that although most small 

academic libraries plan (86%), only 14% use strategic 
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planning. The following recommendations will provide 

further research and information for small academic to 

libraries to improve their planning. 

1. The researcher should send an executive summary to 

the 142 directors of small academic libraries (53%) who 

requested a summary of the study. This will provide 

information for directors to examine the results of their 

planning in reference to other small academic libraries. 

2. Although directors of small academic libraries seem 

to be somewhat satisfied with the effectiveness of their 

planning, librarians should be seeking ways of improving 

their planning processes. For example, Christensen (1997) 

chastised the business and corporate world for their lack of 

strategic thinking and planning, "Strategic thinking is not 

a core managerial competence at most companies" (p.141). 

Further, it was noted that companies are beginning to 

outsource their strategic planning. Christensen (1997) 

challenged managers to increase their competencies in 

strategic thinking rather than to let others do it for them. 

Librarians should follow this example by reading the 

literature and attending seminars and classes on strategic 

planning. 

3. While this study determined types of planning used 

in small academic libraries, it did not address the issue of 

quality of planning. A study of the quality of planning 
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should be conducted to provide information for directors of 

small academic libraries to improve their planning process. 

4. Larger academic libraries seem to have a higher 

participation in the strategic planning process (68% for 

Association of Research Libraries as compared to 14% for 

small academic libraries). Further study is needed to show 

why small academic libraries do not use strategic planning 

more. For example, the directors of small academic 

libraries seem to have the major responsibility for planning 

in small academic libraries. Given the complexity of 

strategic planning, it may be difficult for one person to 

successfully implement strategic planning. Perhaps, 

directors of small academic libraries need to share 

development of planning activities with other staff. 

5. Further research is also needed to determine if 

there is a model of planning that would fulfill the needs of 

and respond to the constraints of small academic libraries. 

6. Although this study obtained the perceptions of 

directors of small academic libraries, further study would 

show whether there may be some underlying attitudes that 

prevent directors from using higher levels of planning. For 

example, several directors commented that they did not 

believe that planning would be effective beyond five years. 

7. The findings of this study should be distributed to 

professional librarians through journals and conferences. 
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QUESTIONNAIRE 

A CHARACTERIZATION OF PLANNING IN SMALL ACADEMIC LIBRARIES 

1. Please fill in each category for your libran.. 

Type of institution: Public Private 

Number of volumes Number of professional staff 

FTE undergraduate students Number of clerical staff 

FTE Faculty 

2. Which of the following best describes the current planning in your library? (Check only one.) 

a. None: No formal planning 

b. Operational planning: (Day-by-day: 1 day-1 year) The librarv staff plans daily activities 
which are outlined according to short-term operating periods. The librar\ plans the means for achie\ ing its 
goals but is given a set of goals and a budget by another authority on a year to year basis. 

c. Tactical planning: (1 year - 5 years) The library staff plans and sets goals and the means for 
achieving its goals within an institution's five plan. 

d. Strategic planning: (5-50 years) The librarv staff plans the goals, means and strategies for 
achieving its mission by articulating its plans with several institutional partners and patrons within the long-
term planning framework of the institution and is longer than five years. 

NOTE: If you checked letter "a", please go to the comment section on page three. 

3. Are you currently operating under a plan that is called "strategic" or has the word strategic in it title? 

Yes No 

4. Who is directly responsible for planning in your librar>? (Please check one.) 

Director of Library 
Assistant Director of Library 
Academic Dean or Vice President 
Faculty 
Other 

1 1 0 



5. Approximately what percent of total time and effort does each person participate in the planning process 
for your libran.? (Total should equal 100%) 

Director of Libran. 
Assistant Director of Library 
Academic Dean or Vice President 
Faculty 
Other 

6. Please check any of the following planning techniques which \our library has used. 

a. Program Planning & Evaluation (PP«feE) 

b. Management Review and Analysis Program (MRAP) 

c. Small Academic Libran. Planning Program 

d. Planning-Programming-Budgetarv' System (PPBS) 

e. Program Evaluation and Review Technique (PERT) 

f. Management b\ Objective (MBO) 

g. Zero-Base Budgeting (ZBB) 

h. Strategic Planning 

i. Other 

7. To what degree has your institution's plan influenced your library planning? 

Little 
Influence 

1 

Mild 
Influence 

2 

Moderate 
Influence 

3 

Strong 
Influence 

4 

Completel) 
Dominated 

5 

8. To what degree has your institutions accrediting agency influenced \our librar\ planning"! 

Little 
Influence 

1 

Mild 
Influence 

-) 

Moderate 
Influence 

• ^ 

J 

Strong 
Influence 

4 

Completely 
Dominated 

s 

For questions 9-14, please circle the response which best represents your perception of the 
effectiveness of the planning used in your library. 

9. Our library's planning has resulted in a 5% or greater increase in funding for each year of the planning 
process. 

Neutral Somewhat Strongly Not 
Agree Agree Applicable 

3 4 ^5 0 

Strongly 
Disagree 

1 

Somewhat 
Disagree 

1 

1 1 1 



10. Our library's planning has resulted in better use of library resources. 

Strongly 
Disagree 

1 

Somewhat 
Disagree 

2 

Neutral Somewhat 
Agree 

4 

11. Our library's planning has resulted in an improved image of the library. 

Neutral 

3 

Strongly 
Disagree 

Somewhat 
Disagree 

Somewhat 
Agree 

4 

12. Our library's planning has brought about an improvement in library goals 

Neutral 

StrongK Not 
Agree Applicable 

^5 0 

Strongl) Not 
Agree Applicable 

5 0 

Strongly 
Disagree 

1 

Somewhat 
Disagree 

2 

Somewhat StrongK Not 
Agree Agree Applicable 

3 4 5 0 

13. Our library's planning has brought about an improvement in library policies or procedures. 

Somewhat Neutral Strongly 
Disagree 

1 

Somewhat StrongK Not 
Agree Agree Applicable 

2 3 4 ^5 0 
Disagree 

14. Our library's planning has improved services to faculty and students. 

Strongly 
Disagree 

Somewhat 
Disagree 

2 

Neutral Somewhat 
Agree 

4 

Strongly 
Agree 

5 

Not 
Applicable 

0 

Comments: Please make comments below that will help us to further understand your planning and 
its procedures. 

Please send, under separate cover, a copy of your latest planning document. 

Please indicate if you would like to receive an executive summary of this study. 

Yes No 

Thank you for your cooperation. 

1 1 2 
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INSTITUTIONS IN SAMPLE 

A. C. Buehler Library, Elmhurst, IL 

A. J. Eastwood Library, Gaffney, SC 

Abbot Vincent Taylor Library, Belmont, NC 

Abell Library, Sherman, TX 

Abigail E. Weeks - Milton H. Townsend Memorial Library, 
Barbourbille, KY 

Academy of the New Church Library, Bryn Athyn, PA 

Albertus Magnus College Library, New Haven, CT 

Alcorn State University, Lorman, MS 

Alderson-Broaddus College, Philippi, WV 

Alice Lloyd College, Pippa Passes, KY 

Alson H. Smith Jr. Library, Winchester, VA 

Alumnae Library, Chicopee, MA 

Alumni Library, Knoxville, TN 

Alumni Memorial Library, Orchard Lake, MI 

Ambassador Universtiy Library, Big Sandy, TX 

Amherst College, Amherst, MA 

Andrew Carnegie Library, Salisbury, NC 

Andrew S. Thomas Memorial Library, Charleston, WV 

Annenberg Library & Communications Center, Chestnut Hill, 
MA 
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Annie Gabriel Library, Riverside, CA 

Archbishop Alemany Library, San Rafael, CA 

Archbishop Alter Library, Cincinnati, OH 

Amulfo Oliveria Memorial Library, Brownsville, TX 

Arutunoff University Library, Siloam Springs, AR 

Aubrey R. Watzek Library, Portland, OR 

Augustana College Library, Rock Island, IL 

Augustana College, Sioux Falls, SD 

Barat College Library, Lake Forest, IL 

Bard College, Annandale-On-Hudson, NY 

Bartlesville Wesleyan College Library, Bartlesville, OK 

Barton College Hackey Library, Wilson, NC 

Bates College, Lewiston, ME 

Beatley Library, Boston, MA 

Bellarmine College Library, Louisville, KY 

Benedictine College Library, Atchison, KS 

Benedum Library, Salem, WV 

Benjamin F.Payton Learning Resources Ctr., Columbia, SC 

Benjamin P. Browne Library, Elgin, IL 

Benner Library & Resource Center, Kankakee, IL 

Bennington College, Bennington, VT 
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Bennington College, Bennington, VT 

Berea College, Berea, KY 

Berry College, Mount Berry, GA 

Bethel College Library, Mishawaka, IN 

Bethel College Library, North Newton, KS 

Beulah Williams Library & Learning Center, Aberdeen, SD 

Bishop Hodges Library, Wheeling, WV 

Blaine S. Kern Library, New Orleans, LA 

Blake Library, Fort Kent, ME 

Blazer Library, Frankfort, KY 

Bloomfield College Library, Bloomfield, NJ 

Blough-Weis Library, Selinsgrove, PA 

Blumberg Memorial Library, Seguin, TX 

Bonnie Bell Wardman Library, Whittier , CA 

Booth Library, Elkins, WV 

Bowdoin College Library, Brunswick, ME 

Bowling Library, Marion, AL 

Brackett Library, Searcy, AR 

Brenner Library, Quincy, IL 

Brescia College Library, Owensboro, KY 

Bridgewater College, Bridgewater, VA 
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Bucknell University, Lewisburg, PA 

Buenger Memorial Library, Saint Paul, MN 

Burke Library, Clinton, NY 

Burling Library, Grinnell, lA 

Burroughs Learning Center, McKenzie, TN 

Burrow Library, Memphis, TN 

Bush Memorial Library, St. Paul, MN 

Busse Library, Cedar Rapids, lA 

Buswell Memorial Library, Wheaton, IL 

Bymes-Quanbeck Library, Mayville, ND 

C. G- O'Kelly Library, Winston-Salem, NC 

Caldwell College Library, Caldwell, NJ 

California State University, San Marcos, CA 

Capital University Library, Columbus, OH 

Cardinal Gushing Library, Boston, MA 

Cardinal Meyer Library, Fond Du Lac, WI 

Carl Johann Memorial Library, Canton, MO 

Carl S. Swisher Library & Learning Resource Center, Dayton 
Beach, FL 

Carleton College Library, Northfield, MN 

Carlyle Campbell Library, Raleigh, NC 
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Carson Library, Banner Elk, NC 

Castleton State College, Castleton, VT 

Cazenovia College, Cazenovia, NY 

Cedarville College Centennial Library, Cedarville, OH 

Centennial Library, Jacksonville, FL 

Central State University, Wilberforce, OH 

Chan Shun Cenennial Library, Keene, TX 

Charles Andrew Rush Learning Center, Birmingham, AL 

Charles B. Phillips Library, Aurora, IL 

Charles Learning Tutt Library, Colorado Springs, CO 

Charles W. Chesnut Library, Fayetteville, NC 

Charles Willard Coe Memorial Library, Los Angeles, CA 

Christian Heritage College Library, El Cajon, CA 

Clarion University of Pennsylvania, Clairton, PA 

Clearwater Christian College Easter Library, Clearwater, FL 

Clemens Library, Saint Joseph, MN 

Clifton M. Miller Library, Chestertown, MD 

Colby College Libraries, Waterville, ME 

Colgate University, Hamilton, NY 

College of Notre Dame Library, Belmont, CA 

College of Saint Joseph Library, Rutland, VT 
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College of Saint Mary Library, Omaha, NE 

College of Saint Scholastical Library, Duluth, MN 

College of the Atlantic, Bar Harbor, ME 

College of the Ozarks , Point Lookout, MO 

College of Wooster, Wooster, OH 

Collins Callaway Library, Augusta, GA 

Collins Memorial Library, Tacoma, WA 

Colorado Christian University Library, Lakewood, CO 

Columbia College, Columbia, SC 

Concord College, Athens, WV 

Concordia College Library, Portland, OR 

Concordia College, Moorhead, MN 

Cone Library, Davenport, lA 

Conn Library, Wayne, NE 

Connecticut College Library, New London, CT 

Corriher-Linn-Black Library, Salisbury, NC 

Courtright Memorial Library, Westerville, OH 

Covenant College, Lookout Mountain, GA 

Cressmian Library, Allentown, PA 

Cumberland University, Lebanon, TN 

Curry Library, Liberty, MO 
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Curtin Memorial Library, Newburgh, NY 

Cushing-Martin Library, North Easton, MA 

D. Hiden Ramsey ILibrary, Asheville, NC 

D. Leonard Corgan Library, Wilkes-Barre, PA 

D. R. Glass Library, Tyler, TX 

Dakota State University, Madison, SD 

Dale H. Gramley Library, Winston-Salem, NC 

Daniel J. Evans Library, Olympia, WA 

David Lipscomb University Library, Nashville, TN 

Davis Memorial Library, Fayetteville, NC 

De Paul Library, Leavenworth, KS 

Delaware Valley College of Science s. Agriculture, 
Doylestown, PA 

Delta State University, Cleveland, MS 

Denison University Libraries, Granville, OH 

DeWitt Wallace Library, Saint Paul, MN 

Dexter Library, Ashland, WI 

Dickinson College, Carlisle, PA 

Donnelley Library, Lake Forest, IL 

Dover Memorial Libreary, Boiling Springs, NC 

Downs-Jones Library, Austin, TX 
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Drew University Library, Madison, NJ 

Duggan Library, Hanover, IN 

Dulaney-Browne Library, Oklahoma City, OK 

Dulany Memorial Library, Fulton, MO 

Dunn Library, Indianola, lA 

Durick Library, Colchester, VT 

E. Y. Berry Library-Learning Center, Spearfish, SD 

E.C. Blomeyer Library, West Palm Beach, FL 

E.H. Little Library, Davidson , NY 

Earlham College, Richmond, IN 

Easley Library, Bluefiled, VA 

East Texas University Library, Marshall, TX 

Eastern New Mexico University, Portales, NM 

Eastern Oregon State College, La Grande, OR 

Edmund Stanley Learning Resources, Wichita, KS 

Elconin Center Library, Los Angeles, CA 

Ella Mclntire Library, Huron, SD 

Emerson College Library, Boston, MA 

Emmanuel d'Alzon Library, Worcester, MA 

Emory & Henry College, Emory, VA 

Engelbrecht Library, Waverly, lA 
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Estep Library, Bolivar, MO 

Ethel K. Smith Library, Wingate, NC 

Eugene L. Freel Library, North Adams, MA 

Eugenia Fuller Atwood Library, Glenside, PA 

Eunice & James L. West Library, Fr. Worth, TX 

Everett L. Cattell Library, Canton, OH 

Everett Library, Charolotte, NC 

F. W. Olin Library, Springfield, MO 

Farley Library, Wilkes-Barre, PA 

Felician College Library, Lodi, NJ 

Ferrum College, Ferrum, VA 

Fintel Library, Salem, VA 

Fisher Library, Orinda, CA 

Fitz Memorial Library, Beverly, MA 

Fleming Library, Phoenix, AZ 

Florida Memorial College Library, Miami, FL 

Fogelson Library Center, Santa Fe, NM 

Folke Bemadotte Memorial Library, Saint Peter, MN 

Fontbonne College Library, St. Louis, MO 

Founders Library, Austin, TX 

Founders Memorial Library, Oakland City, IN 

122 



Francis Marion University, Florence, SC 

Frank E. Gannett Memorial Library, Utica, NY 

Franklin & Marshall College Library, Lancaster, PA 

Franklin Pierce College Library, Rindge, NH 

Frederick Madison Smith Library, Lamoni, IA 

Frederick W. Crumb Memorial Library, Postsdam, NY 

Freeman-Lozier Library, Bellevue, NE 

Funderburg Library, North Manchester, IN 

G. Eric Jones Library, South Lancaster, MA 

G. R. Little Library, Elizabeth City, NC 

Gabriele Library, Immaculata, PA 

Geisel Library, Manchester, NH 

George & Verda Armacost Library, Redlands, CA 

Georgetown College, Georgetown, KY 

Georgia Southwestern College, Americus, GA 

Georgian Court College Library, Lakewood, NJ 

Gettysburg College, Gettysburg, PA 

Gingrich Library, Reading, PA 

Glenville State College, Glenville, WV 

Goddard College, Plainfield, VT 

Gordon B. Olson Library, Minot, ND 
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Grace Library, Pittsburgh, PA 

Grand View College Library, Des Moines, lA 

Green Mountain College Library, Poultney, VT 

Gregg-Graniteville Library, Aiden, SC 

Guyton Library, Blue Mountain, MS 

H. Raymond Danforth Library, Henniker, NH 

H.V. Manning Library, Orangeburg, SC 

Hammermill Library, Erie, PA 

Hannibal-La Grange College Library, Hannibal, MO 

Hardin-Simmons University, Abilene, TX 

Harold & Wilma Good Library, Goshen, IN 

Harold F. Johnson Library Center, Amherst, MA 

Harry C. Trexler Library, Allentown, PA 

Haverford College, Haverford, PA 

Hege Library, Greensboro, NC 

Heindel Library, Middletown, PA 

Hekman Library, Grand Rapids, MI 

Henderson State University, Arkadelphia, AR 

Henry Alexander Hunt Memorial Library, Fort Valley, GA 

Henry Buhl Library, Grove City, PA 

Henry Clay Hofheimer II Library, Northfolk, VA 

124 



Henry W. Seymour Library, Galesburg, IL 

Heritage College Library, Toppenish, WA 

Hiekman-Johnson-Furrow Library Center, Sious City, lA 

Hiebert Library, Fresno, CA 

Hilda Kroeker Library, Kansas City, MO 

Hobart & William Smith Colleges, Geneva, NY 

Hollis F. Price Library, Memphis, TN 

Holman Library, Lebanon, IL 

Holy Family College Library, Philadelphia, PA 

Hooley-Bundschu, Kansas City, MO 

Houghton College, Houghton, NY 

Houghton Memorial Library, Montgomery, AL 

Howard Colman Library, Rockford, IL 

Howard Payne University, Brownwood, TX 

Hugh A. White Library, Spring Arbor, MI 

Hugh Stephens Library, Columbia, MO 

I. E. Rouse Library, Hattiesbum, MS 

Illinois Wesleyan University Library, Bloomington, IL 

Indiana University Kokomo Library, Kokomo, IN 

Indiana University Northwest Library, Gary, IN 

Iowa Wesleyan College, Mount Pleasant, lA 
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Iris Holt McEwen Library, Elon College, MO 

Ironside Memorial Library, Dayton, TN 

Irwin Library, Indianapolis, IN 

J L. Bedsole Library, Mobile, AL 

J. F. Hicks Memorial Library, Bristol, VA 

J. K. Daniels Library, Jackson, TN 

J. W. Martin Library, Alva, OK 

Jack S. Ketchum Library, Biddeford, ME 

James Addison Jones Library, Greensboro, NC 

James B. Duke Library, Greenville, SC 

James B. Duke Memorial Library, Charlotte, NC 

James E. Cheek Learning Resources Center, Raleigh, NC 

James Edward Tobin Library, Rockville Centre, NY 

James F. Lincoln Learning Resources Center, Painesville, OH 

James J. Shea Sr. Memorial Library, Springfield, MA 

James Lide Coker III Memorial Library, Hartsville, SC 

James Pendergrast Memorial Library, Albany, GA 

James Wheelock Clark Library, Troy, NY 

Jamestown College, Jamestown, ND 

Jenks Learning Resource Center, Wenham, MA 

Jennie King Mellon Library, Pittsburgh, PA 
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Jim Dan Hill Library, Superior, WI 

John Clayton Fant Memorial Library, Columbus, MS 

John D. Messick Learning Resources Center, Tulsa, OK 

John Esch Library, Sheboygan, WI 

John F. Reed Library, Durango, CO 

John J. Wright Library & Learning Center, Pittsburgh, PA 

John Mosheim Ruthrauff Library, Kenosha, WI 

John Paul II Library, Steubenville, OH 

John Stewart Memorial Library, Chambersburg, PA 

Johnson State college, Johnson, VT 

Johnstown Campus Owen Library, Johnstown, PA 

Joseph F. Smith Library, Laie, HI 

Josephine S. Abplanalp, Portland, ME 

Julia Rogers Library, Baltimore, MD 

Katie Murrell Library, Columbia, KY 

Kendall College Library, Evanston, IL 

Keuka College, Keuka Park, NY 

King College, Bristol, TN 

Klaude Kendrick Library, Springfield, MO 

Klinck Memorial Library, River Forest, IL 

Krannert Memorial Library, Indianapolis, IN 
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L. Mendel Rivers Library, Charleston, SC 

L.A. Beeghly Library, Delaware, OH 

L.A. Beeghly Library, Huntingdon, PA 

La Grange College, La Grange, GA 

La Sierra University Library, Riverside, CA 

Lafayette College, Easton, PA 

Lake Superior State University Library, Lault Sainte Marie, 
MI 

Lander University, Greewwood, SC 

Lane Library, Savannah, GA 

Langenheim Memorial Library, Greenville, PA 

Langston University, Langston, OK 

Lasell College, Newton, MA 

Lawrence Lee Pelletier Library, Meadville, PA 

Lawrence University, Appleton, WI 

Layne Library, Mitchell, SD 

Le Moyne College Library, Syracuse, NY 

Learning Resource Center, Eugene, OR 

Learning Resource Center, Irving, TX 

Learning Resource Center, Lake Wales, FL 

Learning Resource Center, Newton Center, MA 
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Learning Resources Center, Scranton, PA 

Lebanon Valley College Library, Annville, PA 

Leland Speed Library, Clinton, MS 

Leslie Pinckney Hill Library, Cheyney, PA 

Lewis-Clark State College Library, Lewiston, ID 

Library & Media Services, Richmond, IN 

Library Media Center, Milwaukee, WI 

Library Resource Center, St. Paul, MN 

Library Resources Center, Buffalo, NY 

Lila D. Bunch Library, Nashville, TN 

Lilly Library, Crawfordsville, IN 

Lima Campus Library, Lima, OH 

Lincoln Memorial University Library, Harrogate, TN 

Lincoln University, Inman E. Page Library, Jefferson City, 
MO 

Lincoln University, Lincoln, PA 

Link Library, Seward, NE 

Lipscomb Library, Lynchburg, VA 

Livington Library, Rome, GA 

Lock Haven University, Lock Haven, PA 

Logue Library, Philadelphia, PA 
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Longwood College Library, Farmville, VA 

Lorette Wilmot Library, Rochester, NY 

Louis Jefferson Long Library, Aurora, NY 

Louis R. Levin Memorial Library, Milton, MA 

Louise Wise Lewis Library, Saint Augustine, FL 

Lourdes Library, Gwynedd Valley, PA 

Lubbock Christian University Library, Lubbock, TX 

Lucy Carson Memorial Library, Dillon, MT 

Lumpkin Library, Carlinville, IL 

Luther L. Gobbel Library, Jackson, TN 

Lynchburg College, Lynchburg, VA 

Lyndon State College, Lyndonville, VT 

M. L. Harris Library, Little Rock, AR 

Mabee Learning Center, Shawnee, OK 

Mabee Library & Learning Resource Center, Olathe, KS 

Mackey Library, Nashville, TN 

MacLean Library, Incline Village, NV 

Magale Library, Magnolia, AK 

Magnus Wahlstrom Library, Bridgeport, CT 

Manhattanville College Library, Purchase, NY 

Mantor Library, Farmington, ME 
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Margaret Clapp Library, Wellesley, MA 

Margaret Estes Library, Longview, TX 

Margaret L. Butler Library, St. Charles, MO 

Marian College Library, Indianapolis, IN 

Marian Library, Amherst, NY 

Marietta College, Marietta, OH 

Marion Regional Campus Library, Marion, OH 

Mark O. Hatfield Library, Salem, OR 

Mars Hill College Memorial Library, Mars Hill, NC 

Mars Library, Midway, KY 

Martha Ellison Library, Asheville, NC 

Martha S. Grafton Library, Staiinton, VA 

Marvin E. McKee Library, Goodwell, OK 

Mary B. Blount Library, Danville, VA 

Mary Gorman Specker Memorial Library, Whiting, IN 

Mary Norton Clapp Library, Los Angeles, CA 

Mary Washington College, Simpson Library, Fredericksburg, VA 

Marygrove College Library, Detroit, MI 

Marylhurst College, Marylhurst, OR 

Marylhurst College, Marylhurst, OR 

Marymount College, Tarrytown, NY 

131 



Maryville College, Maryville, TN 

Maryville University Library, St. Louis, MO 

Matthey Jacoby Memorial Library, Epworth, lA 

McCain Library, Decatur, GA 

McCain Library, Due West, SC 

McCartney Library, Beaver Falls, PA 

McEntegart Hall Library, Brooklyn, NY 

McGarry Library, Brooklyn, NY 

McGrath Library, Hamburg, NY 

McKee Library, Collegdale, TN 

McMullen Library, Davenport, lA 

McQuade Library, North Andover, MA 

Medaille College Library, Buffalo, NY 

Meem Library, Sante Fe, NM 

Melick Library, Eureka, IL 

Memorial Library, Salina, KS 

Merl Kelce Library, Tampa, FL 

Merner-Pfeiffer Library, Athens, TN 

Merrill Library, Machias, ME 

Messiah College, Grantham, PA 

Mickel Library, Spartanburg, SC 
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Miller Library, McPherson, KS 

Millsaps College, Jackson, MS 

Mississippi Valley State University, Itta Bena, MS 

Missouri Baptist College Library, St. Louis, MO 

Mondor-Eagen Library, Paxton, MA 

Montana State University-Northern, Havre, MT 

Montgomery Library, Campbellsville, KY 

Moody Memorial Library, Houston, TX 

Morgan Library, Winona Lake, IN 

Morrison-Kenyon Library, Wilmore, KY 

Mossey Learning Resources Center, Hillsdale, MI 

Mount Holyoke College Library, South Hadley, MA 

Mount Marty College Library, Yankton, SD 

Mount Olive College Moye Library, Mount Olive, NC 

Mount Saint Mary's College & Seminary, Emmitsburg, MD 

Mount Union College Library, Alliance, OH 

Mount Vernon Nazarene College Library, Mount Vernon, OH 

Mudd Libraries, Albion, MI 

Mueller Library, Sioux City, lA 

Murdock Learning Resource Center, Newberg, OR 

Murrell Memorial Library, Marshall, MO 
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Muskingum College Library, New Concord, OH 

Myers Library, Ottawa, KS 

N. L. Terteling Library, Caldwell, ID 

Neil Hellman Library, Albany, NY 

Neumann College Library, Aston, PA 

Newark Campus Library, Newark, OH 

Niagra University Library, Niagra , NY 

North Central Campus Library, Westville, IN 

North Park College Consolidated Libraries, Chicago, IL 

Northup Library, McMinnville, OR 

Northwest Nazarene College, Nampa, ID 

Norwich University, Northfield, VT 

Nyack College & Alliance Theological Seminary Library, 
Nyack, NY 

O. Cope Budge Library, Costa Mesa, CA 

Oakwood College, Huntsville, AL 

Oesterle Library, Naperville, IL 

Oglethorpe University Library, Atlanta, GA 

Ohio Dominican College Library, Columbus, OH 

Ohio Northern University, Ada, OH 

Olin C. Bailey Library, Conway, AR 

134 



Olin Library & Communication Center, Hawkins, TX 

Olin Library, Winter Park, FL 

Oliver Cromwell Carmichael Library, Monroeville, AL 

Oscar Rennebohm Library, Madison, WI 

Oscar White Memorial Library, Memphis, TN 

Otto F. Linn Library, Portland, OR 

P. H. Welshimer Memorial Library, Milligan , TN 

Pacific Union College, Angwin, CA 

Parker Library, Dover, DE 

Parlett Morre Library, Baltimore, MD 

Patrick & Bernice Haggerty Library, Milwaukee, WI 

Paul Harvey Library, Manchester, NH 

Paul J. Gushing Library, Oakland, CA 

Paul M. Adams Memoral Library, Billings, MT 

Pearsall Library, Rocky Mount, NC 

Pearson Library, Thousand Oaks, CA 

Penrose Memorial Library, Walla Walla, WA 

Perkins Library, Crete, NE 

Perkins Library, Hastings, NE 

Peru State College Library, Peru, NE 

Peter Watne Memorial Library, Saint Bonifacius, MN 
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Piedmont College Library, Demorest, GA 

Pilgrim Library, Defiance, OH 

Plymouth State College, Plymouth, NH 

Pope Pius XII Library, West Hartford, CT 

Presbyterian College, Clinton, SC 

Prescott College Library, Prescott, AZ 

R.T. Williams Learning Resources Center, Bethany, OK 

Radford University, Radford, VA 

Ramaker Library & Learning Resource Center, Orange City, lA 

Randolph-Macon College, Ashland, VA 

Rebecca Crown Library, River Forest, IL 

Reed College, Portland, OR 

Reeves Library, Bethlehem, PA 

Reeves Memorial Library, Fulton, MO 

Regina Library, Nashua, NH 

Regis College Library, Weston, MA 

Reinsch Library, Arlington, VA 

Rembert Stokes Learning Resources Center Library, 
Wilberforce, OH 

Reta E. King Library, Chadron, NE 

Richard W. Norton Memorial Library, Pineville, LA 
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Richardson-Johnson Learning Resources Center, Sumter, SC 

Riley Library, Arkadelphia, AR 

Rincker Library, Mequon, WI 

Ripon College Library, Ripon, WI 

Robert A. L. Mortvedt Library, Tacoma, WA 

Robert A. Nicholson University Library, Anderson, IL 

Robert Pace & Ada Mary Doherty Library, Houston, TX 

Robert R. , Tyler, TX 

Robinson Memorial Library, Rensselaer, IN 

Rodney A. Briggs Library, Morgan, MN 

Rolvaag Memorial Library, Northfield, MN 

Ruby E. Dare Library, Greenville, IL 

Russell D. Cole Library, Mount Vernon, lA 

Russell Memorial Library, Lawrenceville, VA 

Ryan Libbrary, San Diego, CA 

Ryan Library, Wichita, KS 

Saint Andrews Presbyterian College, Laurinburg, NC 

Saint Francis College Library, Fort Wayne, IN 

Saint Mary-of-the-Woods College, Saint Mary-of-the-Woods, IN 

Saint Mary's Campus Library , Minneapolis, MN 
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Saint Mary's College of Maryland Library, Saint Marys City, 
MD 

Saint Mary's College, Notre Dame, IN 

Saint Mennard College & School of Theology, Saint Meinard, 
IN 

Saint Norbert College, De Pere, WI 

Saint Peter's College Library, Jersey City, NJ 

Saint Pius X Library, San Antonio, TX 

Saint Vincent College & Seminary Library, Latrobe, PA 

Salve Regina University Library, New Port, RI 

Sandor Teszler Library, Spartanburg, SC 

Sarah Lawrence College, Bronxville, NY 

Scarborough Memorial Library, Hobbs, NM 

Scarborough-Phillips Library, Austin, TX 

Scheele Memorial Library, Bronxville, NY 

Schewe Library, Jacksonville, IL 

Seattle Pacific University Library, Seattle, WA 

Seby Jones Library, Toccoa Falls, GA 

Seton Hill College, Greensburg, PA 

Shafer Library, Findlay, OH 

Shawnee State University Library, Portsmouth, OH 

Shepherd College, Shepherdstown, WV 
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Shipman Library, Adrian, MI 

Siena Heights College Library, Adrian, MI 

Silver Lake College Library, Manitowoc, WI 

Simon's Rock College Library, Great Barrington, MA 

Simpson College Library, Redding, CA 

Skidmore College, Saratoga Springs, NY 

Smilty Memorial Library, Fayette, MO 

Smith College Libraries, Northampton, MA 

Southampton College Library of Long Island University, 
Southampton, NY 

Southwest State University Library, Marshall, MN 

Southwestern College Memorial Library, Winfield, KS 

Southwestern University, Georgetown, TX 

Spalding University Library, Louisville, KY 

Spring Hill College, Mobile, AL 

St. Thomas University Library, Miami, FL 

Staley Library, Decatur, IL 

Sterling College, Sterling, KS 

Stone-Robinson Library, Selma, AL 

Stoxen Library, Dickinson, ND 

Sul Ross State University, Alpine, TX 
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Sullivan Library, Honolulu, HI 

Susan Colgate Cleveland Library & Learning Center, New 
London, NH 

Swedenbord Memorial Library, Urbana, OH 

Sweet Briar College Library, Sweet Briar, VA 

T. Edward & Tullah Hanley Library, Bradford, PA 

T.W. Phillips Memorial Library, Bethany, WV 

Taylor Memorial Learning Resource Center, Hackettstown, NJ 

The High Library, Elizabethtown, Pa 

The Prezell R. Robinson Library, Raleigh, NC 

The Tuttleman Library, Melrose Park, PA 

Theodore Lownik Library, Lisle, IL 

Thomas Acquinas, Santa Paula, CA 

Thomas C. Donnelly Library, Las Vegas, NM 

Thomas F. Holgate Library, Greensboro, NC 

Thomas J. Shanahan Library, New York, NY 

Thomas Library, Springfield, OH 

Thomas More College Library, Covington, KY 

Thomas Winston Cole Sr. Library, Marshall, TX 

Thurmond Clarke Memorial Library, Orange, CA 

Townsend Memorial Library, Belton, TX 
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Transylvania University Library, Lexington, KY 

Trinity Christian College Library, Palos Heights, IL 

Trinity College Library, Burlington, VT 

Trinity College Library, Hartford, CT 

Tri-State University, Angola, IN 

Tuskegee University, Tuskegee, AL 

Union College Library, Lincoln, NE 

University of Arkansas-Monticello Library, Monticello, AR 

University of Central Texas Library, Killeen, TX 

University of Dubuque Library, Dubuque, IA 

University of Hawaii at Hilo Libraries, Hilo, HI 

University of Judaism Library, Los Angele, CA 

University of Maine at Presque Isle, Presque Isle, ME 

University of Mary Library, Bismark, ND 

University of Maryland-Eastern Shore, Princess Anne, MD 

University of New Hampshire at Manchester Library, 
Manchester, NH 

University of Pittsburgh at Greesburg Library, Greensburg, 
PA 

University of Richmond, Richmond, VA 

University of South Carolina-Spartanburg College, 
Spartanburg, SC 

University of Texas of the Permian Basin Library, Odessa, TX 
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University of the South, Sewanee, TN 

Ursinus College, Collegeville, PA 

Valparaiso University, Valparaiso, IN 

Van Wylen Library, Holland, MI 

Vassar College Library, Poughkeepsie, NC 

Victoria College University of Houston, Victoria , TX 

Villa Julie College Library, Stevenson, MD 

Vining Library, Montgomery, WV 

Virginia Military Institute, Lexington, VA 

Wallerstedt Library, Lindsborg, KS 

Walsh University Library, North Canton, OH 

Warren A. Hood Library, Jackson, MS 

Washington & Lee University, Lexington, VA 

Watson Memorial Library, Pine Bluff, AR 

Waukegan Public Library, Waukegan, IL 

Waynesburg College Library, Waynesburg, PA 

Wendell G. Hardway Library, Bluefield, WV 

Wesleyan University, Middletown, CT 

West Liberty State College, West Liberty, WV 

West Virginia Wesleyan College, Buckhannon, WV 

Western Baptist College Library, Salem, OR 
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Western Maryland College, Westminster, MD 

Western New Mexico University, Silver City, MT 

Western Oregon State College Library, Mololla, OR 

Westminster College, New Wilmington, PA 

Wilcox Library, Oskaloosa, lA 

Will W. Alexander Library, New Orleans, LA 

Willet Memorial Library, Macon, GA 

William A. Blakley Library, Irving, TX 

William C. Jason Library-Learning Center, Dover, DE 

William H. Sheppard Learning Resource Center, Tuscaloosa, AL 

William J. Clark Library, Richmond, VA 

William R. & Norma B. Harvey Library, Hampton, VA 

William Tyndale College Library, Farmington Hills, MI 

Williams College, Williamstown, MA 

Wilmington College Library, New Castle, DE 

Wilmington College, Wilmington, OH 

Wollman Library, New York, NY 

Xavier University of Louisiana Library, New Orleans, LA 

Young Library, Grayson, KY 

Zollars Memorial Library, Enid, OK 

Zondervan Library, Upland, IN 
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